#### **Edith Cowan University**

#### **Research Online**

Theses: Honours **Theses** 

2013

#### Exploring wellbeing in older male farmers in Western Australia

Jessica L. McKee Edith Cowan University

Follow this and additional works at: https://ro.ecu.edu.au/theses\_hons



Part of the Psychology Commons

#### **Recommended Citation**

McKee, J. L. (2013). Exploring wellbeing in older male farmers in Western Australia. https://ro.ecu.edu.au/ theses\_hons/100

This Thesis is posted at Research Online. https://ro.ecu.edu.au/theses\_hons/100

### **Edith Cowan University Research Online**

Theses: Honours

Theses

2013

## Exploring wellbeing in older male farmers in Western Australia

Jessica L. McKee Edith Cowan University

#### Recommended Citation

McKee, J. L. (2013). Exploring wellbeing in older male farmers in Western Australia. Retrieved from http://ro.ecu.edu.au/theses\_hons/100

This Thesis is posted at Research Online. http://ro.ecu.edu.au/theses\_hons/100

# Edith Cowan University Copyright Warning

You may print or download ONE copy of this document for the purpose of your own research or study.

The University does not authorize you to copy, communicate or otherwise make available electronically to any other person any copyright material contained on this site.

You are reminded of the following:

- Copyright owners are entitled to take legal action against persons who infringe their copyright.
- A reproduction of material that is protected by copyright may be a copyright infringement.
- A court may impose penalties and award damages in relation to offences and infringements relating to copyright material. Higher penalties may apply, and higher damages may be awarded, for offences and infringements involving the conversion of material into digital or electronic form.

#### Use of Thesis

This copy is the property of Edith Cowan University. However, the literary rights of the author must also be respected. If any passage from this thesis is quoted or closely paraphrased in a paper or written work prepared by the user, the source of the passage must be acknowledged in the work. If the user desires to publish a paper or written work containing passages copied or closely paraphrased from this thesis, which passages would in total constitute an infringing copy for the purposes of the Copyright Act, he or she must first obtain the written permission of the author to do so.

Signed:

Dated: 28th October, 2013

Exploring Wellbeing in Older Male Farmers in Western Australia

Jessica L. McKee

A report submitted in Partial Fulfilment of the Requirements for the Award of Bachelor of Science (Psychology) Honours Faculty of Health, Engineering and Science,

Edith Cowan University.

Submitted October, 2013

I declare that this written assignment is my own work and does not include:

- (i) Material from published sources used without proper acknowledgement, or
  - (ii) Material copied from the work of

other students.

Signature:

Date: 28th October, 2013

#### COPYRIGHT AND ACCESS DECLARATION

I certify that this thesis does not, to the best of my knowledge and belief:

- (i) incorporate without acknowledgement any material previously submitted for a degree or diploma in any institution of higher education;
- (ii) contain any material previously published or written by another person except where due reference is made in text; or
- (iii) contain any defamatory material.

Signed:

Dated: 28th October, 2013

#### Acknowledgements

The researcher is grateful to the farmers who made the journey to come and share their personal stories for the benefit of research. Many thanks are also extended to the staff at the community centre for facilitating recruitment and hosting the interviews so warmly. The encouragement and advice from fellow student and former farmer, Bill Webb was also greatly appreciated. Finally, the researcher would like to sincerely thank her supervisor, Dr. Eyal Gringart, who was not only supportive of the project and generous with his time, but a mentor.

#### **Table of Contents**

Title Page	i
Copyright and Access Declaration	ii
Acknowledgements	iii
Table of Contents	iv
Literature Review: Older Male Farmers in Australia and Wellbeing	1
Abstract	2
Introduction	3
Farming in Australia	4
Strengths-Based Research	6
Theoretical Perspectives on Wellbeing	7
Theoretical Perspectives on Ageing Well	8
Older Male Farmers and Wellbeing.	10
Connectedness	10
Farming Work	13
The Land	15
Health and Wellbeing	17
Summary and Conclusions	21
References	23
Research Report: Exploring Wellbeing in Older Male Farmers in Western Australia	37
Abstract	38
Introduction	39
Research Design	49
Epistemology and Theoretical Framework	49
Methodology	49
Materials	50
Rigour	51
Method	52
Participants	52
Recruitment	53
Data Collection	55
Data Analysis	59
Findings and Interpretations	62
Theme 1: Connectedness	63
Theme 2: The way a farmer thinks	68
Theme 3: Wellbeing after farming	75

Theme 4: Mental illness, services and the industry	80
Conclusion	85
References	90
Appendices	103
Appendix A: Recruitment Notice	103
Appendix B: Brief Recruitment Notice	104
Appendix C: Information Letter	105
Appendix D: Consent Form	106
Appendix E: List of Support Services	107
Appendix F: Interview Protocol	108
Guidelines for Contributions by Authors (Research Report Only)	110

#### Literature Review

Older Male Farmers in Australia and Wellbeing

Jessica L. McKee

Edith Cowan University

#### Older Male Farmers in Australia and Wellbeing

#### Abstract

In the context of an ageing population it has become increasingly important to identify the determinants of wellbeing in older adulthood. A review of the literature relevant to wellbeing and strengths relevant to older male farmers in Australia was conducted. This body of knowledge was identified to be sparse. Existing literature on farming primarily had a deficits focus, and only a small number of qualitative studies were specific to older male farmers. Four broad, overlapping areas representing the meaning of wellbeing were identified as potentially important: farming work; connectedness; the land; health and wellbeing. The inter-connected nature of farming life was identified as presenting a unique set of circumstances for ageing well. Specifically, it was suggested that maintaining self-integrity within farming life may be important. In light of the depth provided by qualitative studies into the lived experiences of older male farmers in the state of New South Wales, it was concluded that further research of this nature was required in other states of Australia.

Researcher: Jessica L. McKee

Supervisor: Doctor Eyal Gringart

28<sup>th</sup> of October, 2013

#### Older Male Farmers in Australia and Wellbeing:

#### A Review of the Literature

Australia's population is ageing. In 2007, around 12% of Australians were over the age of 65, and by 2056, this proportion is predicted to have doubled (Australian Bureau of Statistics [ABS], 2008). A stereotypical view of ageing is that it is exclusively a time of physical, social and psychological decline (Erber, 2005). However, there is a growing body of evidence to suggest that older adulthood may also be a period associated with strengths and wellbeing (Giblin, 2011; Shallcross, Ford, Floerke, & Mauss, 2013; Springer, Pudrovska, & Hauser, 2011; Villar, 2012). Research and interventions which seek to understand and promote wellbeing in older adulthood are now explicit objectives of local and global mental health policies (Boudiny, 2013; Council of Australian Governments [COAG], 2012; Howat, Boldy, & Horner, 2004; Williamson, 2008; World Health Organization [WHO], 2005). Key to achieving these aims, however, is to understand how older adults age well with regards to living in their unique social and individual contexts (Gilleard & Higgs, 2008). Being an older male farmer in the context of a deteriorating Australian farming industry presents a set of unique and challenging circumstances (Berry, Hogan, Owen, Rickwood, & Fragar, 2011; Hart, Berry, & Tonna, 2011; Hossain, Eley, Coutts, & Gorman, 2008; Polain, Berry, & Hoskin, 2011). Therefore, in the context of existing literature on what it means to age well generally, the current paper sought to review that relevant to older male farmers in Australia and wellbeing.

In general, the farming literature was found to be sparse, and very few studies were specific to older male farmers. A major focus in the body of knowledge had been to highlight an extraordinary range of factors placing farmers generally at risk of compromised wellbeing (e.g., Berry et al., 2011; Hart et al., 2011). However, along with a small body of strengths-based literature and four in-depth, qualitative studies, four main areas of wellbeing relevant

to older male farmers were identified. These were connectedness (e.g., Wythes & Lyons, 2006), farming work (e.g., Foskey, 2005); a life lived on the land (e.g., Gullifer & Thompson, 2006), and health and wellbeing (e.g., Polain et al., 2012). Alongside existing literature on ageing well, these areas of wellbeing in older male farmers are reviewed in turn. In order to frame the review, a description of Australian farming and many threats to wellbeing faced by farmers is provided first. This is followed directly by a discussion of the relevance of a strengths-based approach to researching older male farmers and a description of relevant theories on wellbeing and ageing well. A critical discussion of the available literature supports the notion that older male farmers are a unique sub-population when it comes to ageing well. More in-depth, qualitative studies across Australia are needed to provide greater depth on a vastly under-researched topic.

#### **Farming in Australia**

In 2011, there were 35,000 farm operations and 157,000 farmers in Australia (ABS, 2010-11 as cited in ABS, 2012). Australian farms are predominantly family-owned and operated, and more than 70% of farmers are male (ABS, 2012). Farming enterprises produce primarily beef-cattle, sheep, grains, or a combination of these (ABS, 2012). A smaller proportion of farms specialise in other areas, such as dairy cattle, grapes, goats, or bees (ABS, 2012).

Farming has historically been a major part of the nation's identity, and as an export industry it is still growing (ABS, 2012). However, remaining viable and profitable is becoming increasingly difficult with the effects of climate change and adverse weather compounding the existing pressures of trading on global markets, significant debts, and copious rules and regulations (Berry et al., 2011; Berry, Hogan, Ng, & Parkinson, 2011; Gunn, Kettler, Skaczkowski, & Turnbull, 2012; Halpin & Guilfoyle, 2005; Hossain et al., 2008; Polain et al., 2011). Additionally, and related to the difficulties affecting the industry,

rural communities are affected by social and cultural isolation (Cheung, Spittal, Pirkis, & Yip, 2012; Hossain et al., 2008; Phillips, 2009; White et al., 2011). Perhaps as a result of these factors, the number of farmers and farms in Australia has been steadily declining for the past ten years (ABS, 2012). Furthermore, farming is associated with elevated rates of completed suicide compared to other occupations in Australia (Fraser et al., 2005).

Accordingly, the focus in the farming and rural literature has been on identifying how to address the issue of suicide. The above factors have been linked to various forms of psychological distress (Brumby, Chandrasekara, McCoombe, Kremer, & Lewandowski, 2012; Gunn et al., 2012; Halpin & Guilfoyle, 2005; Stain et al., 2011). Whilst there has been a limited focus specifically on older male farmers, the situation in the farming industry may represent an exceptional risk for older farmers, who without a younger generation to succeed them, are ageing on their farms (ABS, 2012; Hart et al., 2011; Hossain et al., 2008; Polain et al., 2011). There is recent evidence that these factors have led to the symptoms of depression, anxiety, suicidal thoughts, increased alcohol use, loss, grief, and despair among older farmers (Hart et al., 2011; Hossain et al., 2008; Polain et al., 2011). Furthermore, male farmers generally are at a heightened risk of suicide, and neither men farmers nor older farmers readily utilise mental health services (Alston, 2012; Alston & Kent, 2008; Guiney, 2012; Murray et al., 2008).

It is important not to understate the many threats to wellbeing faced by older male farmers in the context of a review on strengths. However, it is also necessary to identify their strengths so these may be utilised to enhance wellbeing (e.g. Allan, 2010; McEwan, Bowers, & Saal, 2008). With these issues in mind, a description of the strengths-based approach to research is outlined below.

#### **Strengths-Based Research**

Strengths-based research is contained within the paradigm of positive psychology (Duckworth, Steen, & Seligman, 2005). It seeks to extend psychological science beyond its traditional deficits focus and explore the determinants of positive psychological functioning (Duckworth et al., 2005). Strengths can be broadly described as individual and contextual factors which contribute to optimal functioning (Duckworth et al., 2005). However, strengths also enhance resilience – or the ability of an individual or group to thrive, despite adversity (Stewart, Sun, Patterson, Lemerle, & Hardie, 2004). Pertinently, strengths are significant to wellbeing, and are thus well suited to informing policies and interventions to address wellbeing (Linley, 2013; Pettigrew, Donovan, Pescud, Newton, & Boldy, 2012).

Conducting strengths-based research has been seen as an ethical duty, especially where vulnerable populations are concerned (Farnworth, 2009). One reason for this is that highlighting strengths may enable and empower individual members of these populations to live in ways which are meaningful to them (Linley, 2013). With regards to ageing populations, identifying strengths could also serve to counter the negative stereotypes on ageing which prevail in society (Matringe, 2009).

However, in the context of the outlined threats to wellbeing affecting older male farmers, it is also an ethical duty to ensure that strengths are not conveyed in research as attainable ideals (Farnworth, 2009; Ryff, 1989). This point is an important one for farmers, who may be prone to internal attributions of failure (Halpin & Guilfoyle, 2005). The study of wellbeing and strengths among older male farmers therefore requires careful consideration and sensitivity. However, as identifying strengths has the potential to benefit older male farmers, it is an appropriate and ethical approach to the research of this sub-population. Relevant theory on wellbeing is now provided.

#### **Theoretical Perspectives on Wellbeing**

The construct of wellbeing has been inconsistently defined, measured and referred to throughout the literature (Jayawickreme, Forgeard, & Seligman, 2012). For example, it is often used interchangeably with terms such as *health*, *mental health*, *positive mental health*, *quality of life* and *life satisfaction* (Jayawickreme et al., 2012; Manderscheid et al, 2010; OBrien, Berry, & Hogan, 2012; Pettigrew et al., 2012). Encapsulating the complexity in defining and conceiving of wellbeing is the WHO's definition of mental health:

...a state of well-being in which the individual realises his or her own abilities, can cope with the normal stresses of life, can work productively and fruitfully, and is able to make a contribution to his or her community (WHO, 2011).

It is beyond the scope of the current paper to provide a comprehensive review of the theory and literature on wellbeing. However, the interested reader see for example: Deci and Ryan (2008); Diener (1984), Diener and Emmons (1984); Huppert and So (2013), Josefsson et al. (2011), Keyes (1998), Manderscheid et al. (2010), Ryan and Deci (2001), Ryff (1989), Schueller and Seligman (2010), Seligman (2011), and Westerhof and Keyes (2010).

Relevant to the current review are the following points. Wellbeing is not merely the absence of psychopathology, distress, and negative emotion (Huppert & So, 2013; Keyes, 2002; Westerhof & Keyes, 2010). There are qualitatively distinct aspects to wellbeing, which are referred to in the literature as *hedonic*, and include positive emotions and moods such as happiness, joy, pleasure and satisfaction (Diener, 1984; Ryan & Deci, 2001; Watson, Clark, & Carey, 1988). However, in a psychological sense, wellbeing is also *eudaimonic* (Ryan & Deci, 2001). This refers to the theory that it is not only about feeling well, but about the meaning in individual experiences of

living well (Jayawickreme et al., 2012). Important aspects of psychological wellbeing include motivation (Deci & Ryan, 2008), autonomy (Deci & Ryan, 2008; Ryff, 1989), self-acceptance, mastery, a sense of growth over time (Ryff, 1989), and self-efficacy (Bandura, 1977). Positive relationships and social functioning are also viewed as integral to wellbeing (Keyes, 1998; Ryff, 1989; Schueller & Seligman, 2010; WHO, 2011). More recently, being in a state of physical or mental engagement has been found to be important (Seligman, 2011).

Key to conceiving of wellbeing is that does not exist in a vacuum, and it is not akin to a list of elements which, in sum, equal positive experience. Rather, it is dynamic, evolving and symbolic of the inherent meaning in individual experiences in an internal and external world (Diener, 1984; Jayawickreme et al., 2012). In order to identify how the experiences of ageing may influence the experience of wellbeing in older male farmers, relevant theory on ageing is covered next.

#### **Theoretical Perspectives on Ageing Well**

Like wellbeing, *ageing* and *older adulthood* are difficult constructs to define. For example, an individual's *subjective age* – or how old they feel - may not reflect their chronological age, and ageing is a biological process which begins at birth (Erber, 2005). However, in the field of gerontological research, *older adulthood* refers to the ageing processes occurring in the period of maturity from the age of 65 onwards (Belsky, 1999; Erber, 2005).

The ageing processes associated with older adulthood and how they affect wellbeing are many and varied. Traditionally, this period of life has been viewed almost exclusively in terms declines – such as in physical functioning, health, memory, response time, and youthful appearance (Erber, 2005). It has also been viewed as a time of dwindling social connections and social withdrawal (Cumming & Henry, 1961;

Neugarten, Havighurst, & Tobin, 1968). However, whilst it is true that ageing will inevitably result in deterioration in some areas, viewing it as exclusively negative is stereotypical and ill-informed (Belsky, 1999; Erber, 2005; WHO, 2005). Illustrating this point is that psychological wellbeing has been found to be equally prominent among older adults as it is among younger adults (Springer et al., 2011).

It is beyond the scope of the current review to provide an exhaustive theoretical account of ageing well. The interested reader can see for example: Atchley (1971); Atchley (1994); Baltes (1998); Baltes and Carstensen (2003); Baltes, Smith, and Staudinger (1992); Bandura (1977); Belsky (1999); Erber (2005); Erikson (1963); Markus and Nurius (1986); McAdams (1996); McAdams, de St. Aubin, and Logan (1993); Novak and Campbell (2006), Pillemer and Suitor (1991); Rowe and Kahn (1987); and Ryff (1991).

Relevant to the current review is the point that as with wellbeing at any age, the individual experience of ageing is rich in subjective meaning. For example, although they have fewer social contacts overall, older adults choose and maximise those relationships they value the most (Baltes & Cartensen, 2003). Also, whilst older adults may respond relatively slowly on general cognitive tasks, they may possess wisdom in relation to many or specific domains of life (Baltes et al., 1992). A contextual, life-span view of older adulthood can highlight important areas of meaning in individual experience, and therefore may be suited to research on ageing well (Baltes, 1998). This approach is discussed next.

According to Erikson's influential theory of psychosocial development (1963 as cited in Belsky, 1999), individuals strive to develop a meaningful sense of self in eight progressive stages over the life-span. During the second-last stage - which may be relevant to middle-aged as well as older adults (McAdams et al., 1993; Villar, 2012) –

individuals become most concerned with achieving generativity over stagnation. This refers to needing to contribute something of lasting value to the world, and often manifests in the drive to be successful as a parent or in a career (Erikson, 1963 as cited in Belsky, 1999). Following either the negative or the positive resolution of generativity, older adults become focussed on maintaining a meaningful sense of self – or self-integrity – over despair (Erikson, 1963 as cited in Erber, 2005). This may entail reflecting on one's life journey and relationships and constructing a coherent story of the self (McAdams, 1996).

Ageing well as a male farmer, then, may manifest as the aspects of life and self that are prominent and rich in meaning in older adulthood (Heckhausen & Schulz, 1993; Markus & Herzog, 1991). For example, staying physically strong and fit may be meaningful in the context of continued work on the farm in ageing. Related to this, it has been found previously that a loss of self-esteem can arise when an older man perceives his body is losing functionality (Baker & Gringart, 2009). Specific literature relevant to older male farmers and wellbeing is now reviewed, commencing with the importance of connectedness.

#### **Older Male Farmers and Wellbeing**

#### **Connectedness**

Social connectedness is a prominent feature of farming and rural life in Australia (ABS, 2012; Caldwell & Boyd, 2009). It has also been found to be a prominent aspect of overall wellbeing in Australian farmers generally (OBrien et al., 2012). One approach to understanding connectedness in older male farmers could be to take a life-span view of Australian family farming. Typically, farming men succeed their fathers and even their grandfathers in the management of the farm (ABS, 2012; Foskey, 2005; Wythes & Lyons, 2006). Then, for the duration of their working lives, farming is their means of providing

financial security, sustenance, a home, and a future for a wife and family (Foskey, 2005; Polain et al., 2011). The family in turn provide emotional and practical support to the farmer (Hoodless, Herrin, Joyce, Simpson, & Turnbull, 1995). Finally, following retirement, the farm traditionally remains in the family as the next generation succeed their fathers in its management (Wythes & Lyons, 2006).

However, farming life is also about community connectedness. Caldwell and Boyd (2009) explored how farmers and their families coped with drought-related stress in a region of rural New South Wales (NSW). An important part of participants' coping was derived from the social support offered by others in the community. For example, farmers played sport in the community to relax and escape from the stress of farm work, and they also received practical and emotional support from other farmers (Caldwell & Boyd, 2009). Perceived social support has also been shown to protect men farmers generally from suicidal ideation (McLaren & Challis, 2009). However, another protective aspect of connectedness was the feeling that they belonged (McLaren & Challis, 2009). Also relevant to men farmers generally was an earlier finding by Millar and Curtis (1997). Being able to contribute and take part in group learning sessions with other farmers contributed to an enhanced sense of belonging and self-worth for participants in that study (Millar & Curtis, 1997).

Whilst none of these findings have been specific to older male farmers, gerontological literature points to some important aspects of connectedness during older adulthood. It has been found for example, that engaging regularly with family, friends, and acquaintances is highly valued among older adults as a way of reducing loneliness (Boldy & Grenade, 2011; Broome, Worrall, McKenna, & Boldy, 2010; Pettigrew & Roberts, 2008; Steed, Boldy, Grenade, & Iredell, 2007). Specifically, older adults report increased wellbeing when they feel valued by the people they care about. This may be facilitated by volunteering in the community or by helping younger family members (Horner & Boldy, 2008; Matringe, 2009;

Pettigrew & Roberts, 2008). It may be particularly important to have a *confidant*, such as a spouse or close friend in whom one can regularly confide (Steed et al., 2007). The meaning of these central relationships may be linked to self-integrity in older age (Baltes and Cartensen, 2003; Huxhold, Fiori, & Windsor, 2013).

In light of the fact that social functioning and positive relationships are key aspects of wellbeing at any age (Keyes, 1998; Ryff, 1989; Seligman; 2011; WHO, 2011), the literature specific to older male farmers appears sparse. According to Bryant and Pini (2009) however, older male farmers may be among the most esteemed members of rural communities. Thus, being an older male farmer may in itself be a strength in terms of connectedness.

One strengths-based study has provided depth on the subjective meaning of connectedness to older farming men. Wythes and Lyons (2006) explored the retirement experiences of male farmers in north-eastern NSW, and found that connectedness had been an important part of life on the farm. The men in the study reflected upon strong partnerships with their wives working the farm, and furthermore, that the decision to retire was based on mutual priorities. Participants also derived a sense of wellbeing from knowing their wives were happy. "Being together" (Wythes & Lyons, 2006, p. 9) was meaningful in itself, and a valuable part of surviving retirement. However, the meaning of connectedness in retirement was also to be in regular contact with other family members, and friends with whom they shared a farming background.

According to the findings of an in-depth study by Polain et al. (2011), the meaning of connectedness in farming runs deep for older farmers. Whilst partnerships with wives and a sense of belonging are generally viewed as strengths, financial hardship in farming can disintegrate families. When older farmers from across drought-affected NSW (most of whom were male) participated in focus groups, they spoke of feeling as if they had failed their families, and also a valued family farming tradition. Polain et al. noted a pervasive sense of

loss as wives and families moved away and a sense of connectedness deteriorated. In a related finding by Hart et al. (2011), older farmers who had been able to pass on their farms to their children felt grief as they watched them struggle with increasing adversity.

In sum, although studies specific to older farming men were sparse, wellbeing may be linked to the connected life farming has to offer. Specifically, a strong sense of meaning may be derived from fulfilling the role of family provider, and being able to maintain a valued family tradition. Necessarily, successful farming is the precursor to this. Literature highlighting the meaning in farming work itself is reviewed next.

#### **Farming Work**

Farming work is meaningful work. It is the farmer's life's work as well as the sustenance of an entire family, and as such, forms the basis of a strong sense of self (e.g., Polain et al., 2011). This has serious implications for wellbeing when a farmer struggles to remain profitable in the face of compounding stressors such as drought, the growing competitiveness of global trading and advances in technology, as well as having to comply with increasing governmental rules and regulations (Fragar, Kelly, Peters, Henderson & Tonna, 2008). According to Fragar et al. (2008), the increasing pressures faced by farmers lead them to lose a sense of control and efficacy, which are fundamental to wellbeing. Thus, in addressing wellbeing, they recommended that government provide training to farmers - in adapting to climate change, business and financial matters, and in complying with an everincreasing set of rules and regulations (Fragar et al., 2008).

According to Bandura (1977), self-efficacy – or the belief in one's own ability to succeed in a task - is a fundamental need and driver of action throughout the life-span. Among Australian farmers (N = 500) efficacy has been found to be an over-arching predictor of wellbeing, along with connectedness (OBrien et al., 2012). Older farming men in Polain et al.'s (2011) study validated these and Fragar et al.'s (2008) findings, when they suggested of

their own accord that training and practical assistance in their farming work would have profound effects on their mental health. Their feelings of failure and despair when they were unable to be successful farmers were a further indication of the importance of this construct to wellbeing (Polain et al., 2011).

The subjective meaning of efficacy in farming has also been explored in-depth from a strengths-based perspective. In Gullifer and Thompson's (2006) study, it emerged that for older farming men in a western area of NSW, efficacy was linked to a positive sense of self as being useful and productive. Specifically, the men – aged 65 to 80 years - equated wellbeing with being able to continue working the farm as they aged and having the physical as well as the mental strength to do so. As well as fostering efficacy and a sense of being productive however, these men also valued working the farm as a meaningful source of daily engagement, and something they had been doing for a life-time (Gullifer & Thompson, 2006).

This fits generally with other gerontological literature suggesting that among many older adults, retiring from a life-time of work can represent a threat to wellbeing (e.g., Quine, Wells, de Vaus, & Kendig, 2007). The transition may be difficult as work is strongly linked to identity and meaning, and therefore, the generative task of making a productive contribution (Belsky, 1999; Kahana, Bhatta, Lovegreen, Kahana, & Midlarsky, 2013; Matringe, 2009; Schueller & Seligman, 2010). However, it has also been suggested that farming may be a unique context when it comes to work, retirement and wellbeing (Reed, Rayens, Conley, Westneat, & Adkins, 2012; Wythes & Lyons, 2006).

In a report on older farmers and retirement, Foskey (2005) provided insight into the unique working context that is farming. As well as fostering independence, autonomy, and a sense of daily purpose, farming is a satisfying career, business venture, and the sustenance of an entire family. For an older farmer, working the farm has become a symbol of identity,

wellbeing, and of life itself. Given that sense of self is so tightly bound in the complete life the farm has had to offer, retirement poses a substantial threat to self-integrity (Foskey, 2005). This was illustrated in another in-depth, qualitative study in NSW by Wythes and Lyons (2006). Older men who had retired from farming expressed a feeling of having lost not only a job and a career, but a valued activity and interest (Wythes & Lyons, 2006).

On this point, Gullifer and Thompson (2006) suggested that in continuing to work on the farm, the older men in their study were maintaining their sense of self as a productive, useful farmer. In relation to this, their years of experience in farming amounted to a strength in ageing – despite slowing down somewhat with age, they had the skills and experience to adjust their farming practices and continue farming as before.

Therefore, wellbeing among older male farmers appears to be linked to a positive self-concept based on being productive, feeling useful, strong, and capable and a sense of being in control of the farm. Whilst some farmers do want to retire, it may be that retirement in itself is a threat to wellbeing as it undermines self-integrity. With farming representing an older male farmer's life and family, farming work becomes synonymous with wellbeing. Being able to remain in the job through using farming wisdom developed over a life-time may amount to a strength in ageing for these men.

#### The Land

For older male farmers, the land may be a meaningful symbol of farming, connectedness and wellbeing. In Gullifer and Thompson's (2006) study, participants expressed feeling attached to both the place of farming, and the experiences associated with it. The farm and the land generally provided them a place of refuge, comfort and security. However, the men's love of the land was also reminiscent of the love for a human being. They spoke of working in harmony with the land over a life-time. In this way, the land may also represent sense of self (Gullifer & Thompson, 2006).

Wythes and Lyons (2006) noted similar themes to these. Retiring and leaving the land was like losing a loved one, and the men expressed a sense of loss at this experience. They specifically referred to open spaces, animals and the bush, as well as working the land in connection with machinery. Like Gullifer and Thompson (2006), Wythes and Lyons suggested that this attachment to the land was a manifestation of the farming and connectedness sense of self, and something which had grown stronger over time.

Whilst not specific to male farmers, a qualitative study by de la Rue and Coulson (2003) provided further depth on the links between a life lived on the land and wellbeing. For their participants – widows who remained on the land as they aged - the meaning of wellbeing was intrinsically connected to the land. These women described health and wellbeing in terms of continuing to engage in various activities on the land. The meaning of the land was furthermore embedded in the memories these women had of a life lived with their husbands on the farm. de la Rue and Coulson's theme of the embeddedness of experiences in the land itself has also been seen cross-culturally. Out of Farnworth's (2009) exploration into the lived experience of organic farmers in Madagascar, the land represented life itself. Wellbeing was living in an intimate relationship with the land, which had nourished ancestors, provided sustenance for current farmers and their families, and in turn, would continue to nourish and support generations to come (Farnworth, 2009).

The significance of the meaning of a life lived on the land reflects the literature's viewpoint on ageing and attachment to place (Perkins Taylor, 2001). Specifically, having lived and constructed a meaningful sense of self in connection with a place – such as the land – that place begins to be a symbol or extension of the self (Perkins Taylor, 2001; Pierce, Kostova, & Dirks, 2003). In Australia, there is much discussion in the gerontological literature about the concept of *ageing in place* (Boldy, Grenade, Lewin, Karol, & Burton, 2011; de Jonge, Jones, Phillips, & Chung, 2011). According to this literature, a meaningful

place of ageing may be a home or environment which represents an emotional connection and a history with important social ties (de Jonge et al., 2011). Specifically, ageing in place refers to a home in which an older adult considers living out the remainder of his or her life. As such, considerations are that the home fosters independence and autonomy (Boldy et al., 2011), and supports continued engagement in a wider social context (Broome et al., 2010; de Jonge et al., 2011; Pettigrew & Roberts, 2008).

The meaning of a life lived on the land, however, is distinct from that in the general gerontological literature on ageing in place in an important way. The latter is focussed primarily on decisions made by older adults with regards a place in which they choose to live out the remainder of their lives (e.g., Boldy et al., 2011). In contrast, when older farming men talk about the meaning in living on the land, it emerges as a connection well beyond a decision made in ageing. For them, place is a life-long symbol of the self, the relationships and work in farming, and continued engagement in these allows health and wellbeing (de la Rue and Coulson, 2003; Gullifer and Thompson, 2006). Research into the physical health of farmers and how it may more generally relate to wellbeing is reviewed below.

#### **Health and Wellbeing**

Health is objectively linked to wellbeing at any age (WHO, 2011). Among older adults, health is linked to a lower likelihood of being lonely (Grenade & Boldy, 2008), and also to increased independence (Ryburn, Wells, & Foreman, 2009). Particularly for men, a well-functioning body contributes to a positive body image and self-esteem (Baker & Gringart, 2009). Furthermore, interventions based on physical activity improve life satisfaction (Mhaoláin et al., 2012), general wellbeing (Windle, Hughes, Linck, Russell, & Woods, 2010), vitality for life, and they also reduce depressive symptomatology among older adults (Singh et al., 2005). In light of this evidence and the finding that farmers are at risk of poor health, a focus has been to intervene to improve wellbeing by improving general health

indicators in farming communities (Blackburn, Brumby, Willder, & McKnight, 2009; Brumby et al., 2011; Brumby et al. 2012).

On the issue of poor health and distress in farming communities, it has been suggested that farmers do not consider or make decisions around their health and wellbeing (Brumby et al., 2012; Lindner, 2004). Specifically, male farmers of any age are argued not to utilise mental health services due to a masculine culture of stoicism, self-reliance and vulnerability to stigma around mental illness (e.g., Alston, 2012; Alston & Kent, 2008; Murray et al, 2008). Given that the mental health sector will undoubtedly play a role in assisting older male farmers to age well, this is a concerning finding. However, there is evidence to suggest that older farmers do value their health and wellbeing, and furthermore, are active in maintaining it.

In Gullifer and Thompson's (2006) study, health was an important theme. The men spoke of the changes in their physical health with age, and the importance of being physically and mentally strong in continued farming – which equated to wellbeing for them. For men in Wythes and Lyons' (2006) study also, health was a pivotal factor. The men made retirement decisions based on their own or their wives' health. They also made a concerted effort to maintain their own health and wellbeing following the transition to retirement (Wythes & Lyons, 2006).

As well as the subjective meaning attributed to health among older male farmers, there is evidence to suggest that the broader community of farmers are active in caring for their own mental health. Staniford, Dollard, and Guerin (2009) found that farmers in a region of Victoria (VIC) used deliberate strategies to look after their wellbeing in times of stress. These included seeking social support and distractions, problem-solving and the framing of problems in a positive light when they were experiencing stress. Caldwell and Boyd (2009) found similar themes, in that farmers experiencing drought stress were proactive in seeking

emotional and practical support from others in the community. However, whilst this is evidence that farmers do value health and wellbeing, an important element of understanding wellbeing is to ask people themselves what it means to them (Farnworth, 2009; Pettigrew et al., 2012; Ryff, 1989).

Strengths-based gerontological literature has revealed that older adults provide diverse and in-depth perspectives on their own wellbeing. For example, thriving Australians over the age of 80 attributed their experiences of wellbeing to deliberately staying physically and mentally fit (Beyond Blue, n.d.). This approach has been a recent focus in the state of Western Australia (WA), where Pettigrew et al. (2012) found that older adults linked wellbeing to healthy behaviours such as exercise and eating well. In another study by Donovan et al. (2007), physical, mental and cognitive health were important. Specifically, both older and younger adults cited meaningful occupations, efficacy, positive relationships, resilience, alertness and zest, positive emotion and self-confidence as important to wellbeing (Donovan et al., 2007). In earlier research by Ryff (1989b) on psychological wellbeing, older adults highlighted the importance of being able to accept change.

Only one study was found which specifically explored the subjective meaning of health and wellbeing in a farming sample. According to the widows in de la Rue and Coulson's (2003) in-depth exploration on these topics, health was seen as both necessary for and resulting from the engagement in much loved activities on the land. Health related to not having a sickness, bodily aches or physical injuries and to generally feeling good. It was expressed as something to look after, and a controllable part of wellbeing. However, wellbeing was ultimately viewed as distinct from health. Overall, health enabled the women to be able to stay on the land, engaged in the activities they loved. Although the participants were not men, de la Rue and Coulson's study provided valuable insight into how health and wellbeing may be perceived by older adults generally on the land.

The depth afforded by qualitative studies on the meaning of health and wellbeing may also provide suggestions for interventions which may be more positively received by older male farmers. Whilst the men in Polain et al.'s (2011) study were not asked about the meaning of health and wellbeing from a strengths-based perspective, they were asked about how mental health services could better serve their needs. Not only did the men demonstrate that they had carefully considered their own mental health, they also showed a willingness to confront the issue by coming to an interview and sharing their ideas. As had been previously suggested (e.g., Murray et al., 2008), the men did appear stoic, self-reliant and affected by stigma, and these were barriers to seeking professional psychological support in times of stress (Polain et al., 2011). However, pertinently, the men cited significant practical barriers to service utilisation – including not knowing if any services existed in their area and waiting times for general practitioners (GPs), which were more than one month. These men suggested that more education on the issues of mental health and increased availability of culturally competent practitioners were important in addressing mental health in their communities. Furthermore, they felt that mental health could be protected in farmers if more governmental support was provided in the form of training on business, financial and succession planning issues (Polain et al., 2011). Thus, older male farmers give much consideration to their own wellbeing.

The outlined evidence suggests that health and wellbeing are inherently meaningful among older male farmers. They reflect on the issues affecting their wellbeing, and they also act to maintain it. However, health and wellbeing are intrinsically connected to the meaning of a life lived in farming, connections with other people, and engagement with the land. Thus, it has been suggested that interventions which empower farmers in these domains – such as by fostering a sense of efficacy and a sense of belonging – may be more positively received

(Brumby, Willder, & Martin, 2009; Staniford et al., 2009; Taylor, Jones, O'Reilly, Oldfield, & Blackburn, 2010).

#### **Summary and Conclusions**

The purpose of the current paper was to review the literature relevant to strengths and wellbeing in older male farmers in Australia. The literature specific to older male farmers was noted to be sparse, and few studies overall had a focus on strengths in farming populations. Evidence was found to suggest that wellbeing in Australian farmers generally manifests in four inter-connected domains representing farming life: connectedness, farming work, the land, and health and wellbeing.

Firstly, farming is a connected life. Farming as an occupation is a family tradition, and the means by which a farmer supports his own family. Families and communities rely upon each other for support, and a sense of connectedness, social support and belonging were shown to be important in wellbeing among farmers generally. The land is a symbol of all this, and the meaning of health and wellbeing is to be able to thrive and prosper, successfully farming the land and providing for a family. When the farm is threatened, a farmer's sense of self and wellbeing are similarly threatened. Policy decisions which directly affect farming activities will therefore affect the wellbeing of farmers.

A small body of qualitative evidence has suggested that the inter-connected nature of farming makes the meaning of ageing well unique for older male farmers. After a long and rugged life farming the land and nurturing meaningful family ties, an older male farmer's self-integrity may be defined by continued existence in this unique and inter-connected life. Specifically, ageing well is to be capable, successful and productive, in place, on the land, for as long as possible.

A related finding was that older male farmers in NSW were open in sharing their views on the topic of mental health as well as service utilisation. Together with more general

evidence that farmers are active in coping with stress, this suggested that older male farmers do value and consider their own health and wellbeing. Furthermore, the information these men provided could be valuable in informing the future development of meaningful and empowering interventions assisting this sub-population to age well.

In light of the depth provided by a small number of qualitative studies on this underresearched but important area, it is concluded that more strengths-based and in-depth
approaches are required. In particular, as the major body of the farming literature was
conducted in NSW, it is suggested that these in-depth studies are conducted across other
states of Australia. As Berry et al., (2011) argued, farmers are a heterogeneous population.
There may be many idiosyncrasies in how older male farmers across different parts of the
country ascribe meaning to a lived experience of wellbeing.

#### References

- Allan, J. (2010). Determinants of mental health and well-being in rural communities: Do we understand enough to influence planning and policy? *The Australian Journal of Rural Health*, 18(1), 3-4. doi:10.1111/j.1440-1584.2009.01121.x
- Alston, M. (2012). Rural male suicide in Australia. *Social Science & Medicine*, 74(4), 515-522. doi:10.1016/j.socscimed.2010.04.036
- Alston, M., & Kent, J. (2008). The Big Dry: The link between rural masculinities and poor health outcomes for farming men. *Journal of Sociology*, 44(2), 133-147. doi:10.1177/1440783308089166
- Atchley, R. C. (1971). Retirement and leisure participation: Continuity or crisis? *The Gerontologist*, 11, 13-17.
- Atchley, R. C. (1994). Social forces and aging (7th ed.) Belmont, CA: Wadsworth
- Australian Bureau of Statistics. (2008). Population projections, Australia, 2006 to 2101 (ABS Publication No. 3222.0). Retrieved from: http://www.abs.gov.au/
- Australian Bureau of Statistics, (2010-11). Agricultural commodities, Australia (ABS Publication No. 7121.0). Retrieved from: <a href="http://www.abs.gov.au/">http://www.abs.gov.au/</a>
- Australian Bureau of Statistics. (2012). Australian social trends: Australian farming and farmers. (ABS Publication No. 4102.0).Retrieved from: <a href="http://www.abs.gov.au/">http://www.abs.gov.au/</a>
- Baker, L., & Gringart, E. (2009). Body image and self-esteem in older adulthood. *Ageing & Society*, 29(6), 977-995. doi:10.1017/S0144686X09008721
- Baltes, P. B. (1998). Theoretical propositions of life-span developmental psychology: On the dynamics between growth and decline. In M. Lawton, T. A. Salthouse (Eds.), 

  \*Essential papers on the psychology of aging (pp. 86-123). New York, NY US: New York University Press.

- Baltes, M. M., & Carstensen, L. L. (2003). The process of successful aging: Selection, optimization and compensation. In U. M. Staudinger, U. Lindenberger (Eds.), Understanding human development: Dialogues with lifespan psychology (pp. 81-104).

  Dordrecht Netherlands: Kluwer Academic Publishers.
- Baltes, P. B., Smith, J., & Staudinger, U. M. (1992). Wisdom and successful aging. In T. Sonderegger (Ed.), *Nebraska symposium on motivation* (Vol. 39, pp. 123–167). Lincoln, NE: University of Nebraska Press.
- Bandura, A. (1977). Self-efficacy: Toward a unifying theory of behavioral change. *Psychological Review*, 84(2), 191-215. doi:10.1037/0033-295X.84.2.191
- Belsky, J. K. (1999). *The psychology of aging: Theory, research, and interventions,* (3<sup>rd</sup> ed.). Pacific Grove: Brooks/Cole Publishing Company
- Berry, H. L., Hogan, A., Owen, J., Rickwood, D., & Fragar, L. (2011). Climate change and farmers' mental health: Risks and responses. *Asia-Pacific Journal of Public Health*, 23(2, Suppl), 119S-132S. Doi:10.1177/1010539510392556
- Berry, H.L. Hogan, A., Ng, S. P., & Parkinson, A. (2011). Farmer health and adaptive capacity in the face of climate change and variability. Part 1: Health as a contributor to adaptive capacity and as an outcome from pressures coping with climate related adversities. *International Journal of Environmental Research and Public Health*, 8, 4039-4054. doi:10.3390/ijerph8104039
- Beyond Blue (n.d.). Booklet Over Bloody Eighty (OBE) Stories. Retrieved from: https://www.bspg.com.au/
- Blackburn, J., Brumby, S., Willder, S., & McKnight, R. (2009). Intervening to improve health indicators among Australian farm families. *Journal of Agromedicine*, *14*(3), 345-356. doi:10.1080/10599240903041638

- Boldy, D., & Grenade, L. (2011). Loneliness and social isolation among older people: the views of community organisations and groups. *Australian and New Zealand Journal of Public Health*, *35*(6), 583. doi:10.1111/j.1753-6405.2011.00795.x
- Boldy, D., Grenade, L., Lewin, G., Karol, E., & Burton, E. (2011). Older people's decisions regarding 'ageing in place': A Western Australian case study. *Australasian Journal on Ageing*, 30(3), 136-142. doi:10.1111/j.1741-6612.2010.00469.x
- Boudiny, K. (2013). 'Active ageing': from empty rhetoric to effective policy tool. *Ageing and Society*, *33*(6), 1077-1098.
- Broome, K., Worrall, L., McKenna, K., & Boldy, D. (2010). Priorities for an age-friendly bus system. *Canadian Journal on Aging*, 29(3), 435-444.

  doi:10.1017/S0714980810000425
- Brumby, S., Chandrasekara, A., McCoombe, S., Kremer, P., & Lewandowski, P. (2012). Cardiovascular risk factors and psychological distress in Australian farming communities. *The Australian Journal of Rural Health*, 20(3), 131-137. doi:10.1111/j.1440-1584.2012.01273.x
- Brumby, S., Willder, S., & Martin, J. (2009). The sustainable farm families project: changing attitudes to health. *Rural and Remote Health*, *9*(1), 1012-1027.
- Brumby, S., Chandrasekara, A., McCoombe, S., Torres, S., Kremer, P., & Lewandowski, P. (2011). Reducing psychological distress and obesity in Australian farmers by promoting physical activity. *BMC Public Health*, 11(362), 1-7. doi:10.1186/1471-2458-11-362

- Brumby, S., Chandrasekara, A., McCoombe, S., Kremer, P., & Lewandowski, P. (2012).

  Cardiovascular risk factors and psychological distress in Australian farming

  communities. *The Australian Journal of Rural Health*, 20(3), 131-137.

  doi:10.1111/j.1440-1584.2012.01273.x
- Bryant, L. & Pini, B. (2009). Gender, class and rurality: Australian case studies. *Journal of Rural Studies*, 25, 48-57. doi:10.1016/j.jrurstud.2008.05.003
- Caldwell, K., & Boyd, C. (2009). Coping and resilience in farming families affected by drought. *Rural and Remote Health*, 9(2), 1088.
- Cheung, Y., Spittal, M. J., Pirkis, J., & Yip, P. (2012). Spatial analysis of suicide mortality in Australia: Investigation of metropolitan-rural-remote differentials of suicide risk across states/territories. *Social Science & Medicine*, 75(8), 1460-1468. doi:10.1016/j.socscimed.2012.04.008
- Council of Australian Governments. (2012). The roadmap for national mental health reform 2012-2022: An initiative of the Council of Australian Governments [COAG].

  Retrieved from:

http://www.coag.gov.au/sites/default/files/The%20Roadmap%20for%20National%20
Mental%20Health%20Reform%202012-2022.pdf.pdf

- Cumming, E. & Henry, W. (1961). Growing old. New York: Basic Books.
- de Jonge, D. M., Jones, A., Phillips, R., & Chung, M. (2011). Understanding the essence of home: Older people's experience of home in Australia. *Occupational Therapy International*, 18(1), 39-47. doi:10.1002/oti.312
- de la Rue, M. & Coulson, I. (2003). The meaning of health and well-being: voices from older rural women. *Rural and Remote Health*, *3*(192), 1-10. Retrieved from: <a href="http://www.rrh.org.au">http://www.rrh.org.au</a>

- Deci, E. L., & Ryan, R. M. (2008). Facilitating optimal motivation and psychological well-being across life's domains. *Canadian Psychology/Psychologie Canadienne*, 49(1), 14-23. doi:10.1037/0708-5591.49.1.14
- Diener, E. (1984). Subjective well-being. Psychological Bulletin, 95(3), 542-575.
- Diener, E., & Emmons, R. A. (1984). The independence of positive and negative affect. *Journal of Personality and Social Psychology*, 47(5), 1105-1117. doi:10.1037/0022-3514.47.5.1105
- Donovan, R., Henley, N., Jalleh, G., Silburn, S., Zubrick, S., & Williams, A. (2007). People's beliefs about factors contributing to mental health: Implications for mental health promotion. *Health Promotion Journal of Australia: Official Journal of Australian Association of Health Promotion Professionals*, 18(1), 50-56.
- Duckworth, A., Steen, T. A., & Seligman, M. P. (2005). Positive Psychology in Clinical Practice. *Annual Review of Clinical Psychology*, *1*(1), 629-651. doi:10.1146/annurev.clinpsy.1.102803.144154
- Erber, J. T. (2005). Aging and older adulthood. Toronto, Canada: Wadsworth.
- Erikson, E.H. (1963). Childhood and society. New York: Norton.
- Farnworth, C. (2009). Well-being is a process of becoming: Respondent-led research with organic farmers in Madagascar. *Social Indicators Research*, 90(1), 89-106. doi:10.1007/s11205-008-9314-8
- Foskey, R. (2005). *Older farmers and retirement*. (A report for the Rural Industries Research and Development Corporation). Retrieved from Rural Industries Research and Development Corporation website: <a href="https://rirdc.infoservices.com.au/downloads/05-006">https://rirdc.infoservices.com.au/downloads/05-006</a>

- Fragar, L., Kelly, B., Peters, M., Henderson, A., & Tonna, A. (2008). Partnerships to promote mental health of NSW farmers: the New South Wales Farmers Blueprint for Mental Health. *The Australian Journal of Rural Health*, *16*(3), 170-175. doi:10.1111/j.1440-1584.2008.00968.x
- Fraser, C. E., Smith, K. B., Judd, F. F., Humphreys, J. S., Fragar, L. J., & Henderson, A. A. (2005). Farming and mental health problems and mental illness. *International Journal of Social Psychiatry*, *51*(4), 340-349. doi:10.1177/0020764005060844
- Giblin, J. C. (2011). Successful aging: choosing wisdom over despair. *Journal of Psychosocial Nursing & Mental Health Services*, 49(3), 23-27. doi:10.3928/02793695-20110208-01
- Gilleard, C., & Higgs, P. (2008). Promoting mental health in later life. *Aging & Mental Health*, 12(3), 283-384. doi:10.1080/13607860802102407
- Grenade, L., & Boldy, D. (2008). Social isolation and loneliness among older people: issues and future challenges in community and residential settings. *Australian Health Review: A Publication of the Australian Hospital Association*, 32(3), 468-478.
- Guiney, R. (2012). Farming suicides during the Victorian drought: 2001–2007. *The Australian Journal of Rural Health*, 20(1), 11-15. doi:10.1111/j.1440-1584.2011.01244.x
- Gullifer, J & Thompson, A. P. (2006). Subjective realities of older male farmers: Self-perceptions of ageing and work. *Rural Society*, *16*(1), 60-77. Retrieved from: <a href="http://pubs.e-contentmanagement.com/toc/rsj/16/1">http://pubs.e-contentmanagement.com/toc/rsj/16/1</a>
- Gunn, K., Kettler, L., Skaczkowski, G., & Turnbull, D. (2012). Farmers' stress and coping in a time of drought. *Rural and Remote Health*, 12, 2071-2087.

- Halpin, D., & Guilfoyle, A. (2005). The attribution of self amongst Australian family farm operators: Personal responsibility and control. *Journal of Comparative Family Studies*, *36*(3), 475-487.
- Hart, C., Berry, H., & Tonna, A. (2011). Improving the mental health of rural New South

  Wales communities facing drought and other adversities. *The Australian Journal of*Rural Health, 19(5), 231-238. doi:10.1111/j.1440-1584.2011.01225.x
- Heckhausen, J., & Schulz, R. (1993). Optimisation by selection and compensation: Balancing primary and secondary control in life span development. *International Journal of Behavioral Development*, *16*(2), 287-303.
- Hoodless, M., Herrin, A., Joyce, D., Simpson, C., & Turnbull, A. (1995, February). *A woman's experience when her husband sustains a farm injury: A qualitative research report*. Paper presented at the 3<sup>rd</sup> National Rural Health Conference, Mt Beauty, VIC. Retrieved from: http://www.ruralhealth.org.au/PAPERS/3 MARHOD.pdf
- Horner, B., & Boldy, D. (2008). The benefit and burden of "ageing-in-place" in an aged care community. *Australian Health Review: A Publication of the Australian Hospital Association*, 32(2), 356-365.
- Hossain, D., Eley, R., Coutts, J., & Gorman, D. (2008). Mental health of farmers in Southern Queensland: Issues and support. *The Australian Journal of Rural Health*, 16(6), 343-348. doi:10.1111/j.1440-1584.2008.01014.x
- Howat, P., Boldy, D., & Horner, B. (2004). Promoting the health of older Australians: program options, priorities and research. *Australian Health Review: A Publication of the Australian Hospital Association*, 27(1), 49-55.

- Huppert, F. A., & So, T. C. (2013). Flourishing across Europe: Application of a new conceptual framework for defining well-being. *Social Indicators Research*, *110*(3), 837-861. doi:10.1007/s11205-011-9966-7
- Huxhold, O., Fiori, K. L., & Windsor, T. D. (2013). The dynamic interplay of social network characteristics, subjective well-being, and health: The costs and benefits of socioemotional selectivity. *Psychology and Aging*, 28(1), 3-16. doi:10.1037/a0030170
- Jayawickreme, E., Forgeard, M. C., & Seligman, M. P. (2012). The engine of well-being. *Review of General Psychology*, 16(4), 327-342. doi:10.1037/a0027990
- Josefsson, K., Cloninger, C., Hintsanen, M., Jokela, M., Pulkki-Råback, L., & Keltikangas-Järvinen, L. (2011). Associations of personality profiles with various aspects of wellbeing: A population-based study. *Journal of Affective Disorders*, 133(1-2), 265-273. doi:10.1016/j.jad.2011.03.023
- Kahana, E., Bhatta, T., Lovegreen, L. D., Kahana, B., & Midlarsky, E. (2013). Altruism, helping, and volunteering: Pathways to well-being in late life. *Journal of Aging and Health*, 25(1), 159-187. doi:10.1177/0898264312469665
- Keyes, C. M. (1998). Social well-being. *Social Psychology Quarterly*, *61*(2), 121-140. doi:10.2307/2787065
- Keyes, C. M. (2002). The mental health continuum: From languishing to flourishing in life. *Journal of Health and Social Behavior*, 43(2), 207-222. doi:10.2307/3090197
- Lindner, H. (2004, December). *Male farmers health and safety: 'It's the nature of the job'*.

  Paper presented at the annual conference of The Australian Sociological Association (TASA), Beechworth, VIC. Retrieved from:

  <a href="http://www.tasa.org.au/conferences/conferencepapers04/">http://www.tasa.org.au/conferences/conferencepapers04/</a>

- Linley, P. (2013). Human strengths and well-being: Finding the best within us at the intersection of eudaimonic philosophy, humanistic psychology, and positive psychology. In A. S. Waterman (Ed.), *The best within us: Positive psychology perspectives on eudaimonia* (pp. 269-285). Washington, DC US: American Psychological Association. doi:10.1037/14092-014
- Manderscheid, R., Ryff, C., Freeman, E., McKnight-Eily, L., Dhingra, S., & Strine, T. (2010). Evolving definitions of mental illness and wellness. *Preventing Chronic Disease*, 7(1), 1-6.
- Markus, H. R., & Herzog, A. R. (1991). The role of the self-concept in aging. *Annual Review of Gerontology and Geriatrics*, 11, 110-143.
- Markus, H. R., & Nurius, P. (1986). Possible selves. American Psychologist, 41, 954-969.
- Matringe, C. (2009). *Exploring older adults' perspectives on well-being* (Unpublished master's thesis). Edith Cowan University, Perth, Australia.
- McAdams, D. P. (1996). Narrating the self in adulthood. In J. E. Birren, G. M. Kenyon, J. E. Ruth, J. J. F. Schroots, & Svensson (Eds.), *Aging and biography: Explorations in adult development* (pp. 131-148). New York: Springer.
- McAdams, D. P., de St. Aubin, E., & Logan, R. L. (1993). Generativity among young, midlife, and older adults. *Psychology and Aging*, 8, 221-230.
- McEwan, A., Bowers, J., & Saal, T. (2009). A human rights based approach to mental health promotion in the context of climate change in rural and remote Australia (Position Paper). Retrieved from the Centre for Rural and Remote Mental Health, Queensland website: <a href="http://www.crrmhq.com.au/publications/">http://www.crrmhq.com.au/publications/</a>
- McLaren, S., & Challis, C. (2009). Resilience among men farmers: The protective roles of social support and sense of belonging in the depression-suicidal ideation relation.

  \*Death Studies, 33(3), 262-276. doi:10.1080/07481180802671985

- Millar, J., & Curtis, A. (1997). Moving farmer knowledge beyond the farm gate: An Australian study of farmer knowledge in group learning. *European Journal of Agricultural Education and Extension*, 4(2), 133-142. Retrieved from: http://www.tandfonline.com/doi/abs/10.1080/13892249785300241
- Mhaoláin, A., Gallagher, D., Connell, H., Chin, A. V., Bruce, I., Hamilton, F., & Lawlor, B.
  A. (2012). Subjective well-being amongst community-dwelling elders: What determines satisfaction with life? Findings from the Dublin Healthy Aging Study.
  International Psychogeriatrics, 24(2), 316-323. doi:10.1017/S1041610211001360
- Murray, G., Judd, F., Jackson, H., Fraser, C., Komiti, A., Pattison, P., & ... Robins, G. (2008).

  Big boys don't cry: An investigation of stoicism and its mental health outcomes.

  Personality and Individual Differences, 44(6), 1369-1381.

  doi:10.1016/j.paid.2007.12.005
- Neugarten, B. L., Havighurst, R. J., & Tobin, S. S. (1968). Personality and patterns of aging.

  In B. L. Neugarten & Associates (Eds.), *Middle age and aging: A reader in social*psychology (pp. 173 177). Chicago: University of Chicago Press.
- Novak, M. & Campbell, L. (2006). *Aging and society: A Canadian perspective*, (5<sup>th</sup> ed.). Toronto, Canada: Nelson.
- OBrien, L., Berry, H., & Hogan, A. (2012). The structure of psychological life satisfaction: insights from farmers and a general community sample in Australia. *BMC Public Health*, 12, 976-987. doi:10.1186/1471-2458-12-976
- Perkins Taylor, S. (2001). Place identification and positive realities of aging. *Journal of Cross-Cultural Gerontology*, 16(1), 5-20. doi:10.1023/A:1010673000367
- Pettigrew, S., Donovan, R. J., Pescud, M., Newton, R., & Boldy, D. (2012). Communicating with older people about positive mental health. *Journal of Public Mental Health*, 11(2), 65-76. doi:10.1108/17465721211236372

- Pettigrew, S., & Roberts, M. (2008). Addressing loneliness in later life. *Aging & Mental Health*, 12(3), 302-309. doi:10.1080/13607860802121084
- Pierce, J. L., Kostova, T., & Dirks, K. T. (2003). The state of psychological ownership:

  Integrating and extending a century of research. *Review of General Psychology*, 7(1),
  84-107. doi:10.1037/1089-2680.7.1.84
- Phillips, A. (2009). Health status differentials across rural and remote Australia. *The Australian Journal of Rural Health*, *17*(1), 2-9. doi:10.1111/j.1440-1584.2008.01029.x
- Pillemer, K. & Suitor, J. J. (1991). Will I ever escape my child's problems? Effects of adult children's problems on elderly parents. *Journal of Marriage and the Family*, *53*, 585-594.
- Polain, J., Berry, H., & Hoskin, J. (2011). Rapid change, climate adversity and the next 'big dry': Older farmers' mental health. *The Australian Journal of Rural Health*, 19(5), 239-243. doi:10.1111/j.1440-1584.2011.01219.x
- Quine, S., Wells, Y., de Vaus, D., & Kendig, H. (2007). When choice in retirement decisions is missing: Qualitative and quantitative findings of impact on well-being. *Australasian Journal on Ageing*, 26(4), 173-179. doi:10.1111/j.1741-6612.2007.00251.x
- Reed, D., Rayens, M., Conley, C., Westneat, S., & Adkins, S. (2012). Farm elders define health as the ability to work. *Workplace Health & Safety*, 60(8), 345-351. doi:10.3928/21650799-20120716-49
- Rowe, J. W., & Kahn, R. L. (1987). Human aging: Usual and successful. *Science*, 237(4811), 143-149. doi:10.1126/science.3299702
- Ryan, R. M., & Deci, E. L. (2001). On happiness and human potentials: A review of research on hedonic and eudaimonic well-being. *Annual Review of Psychology*, *52*, 141-166. doi:10.1146/annurev.psych.52.1.141

- Ryburn, B., Wells, Y., & Foreman, P. (2009). Enabling independence: Restorative approaches to home care provision for frail older adults. *Health & Social Care In The Community*, 17(3), 225-234. doi:10.1111/j.1365-2524.2008.00809.x
- Ryff, C. D. (1989). Happiness is everything, or is it? Explorations on the meaning of psychological well-being. *Journal of Personality And Social Psychology*, *57*(6), 1069-1081. doi:10.1037/0022-3514.57.6.1069
- Ryff, C. D. (1989). In the eye of the beholder: Views of psychological well-being among middle-aged and older adults. *Psychology and Aging*, *4*(2), 195-210. doi:10.1037/0882-7974.4.2.195
- Ryff, C. D. (1991). Possible selves in adulthood and old age: A tale of shifting horizons.

  \*Psychology and Aging, 6(2), 286-295. doi:10.1037/0882-7974.6.2.286
- Schueller, S. M., & Seligman, M. P. (2010). Pursuit of pleasure, engagement, and meaning: Relationships to subjective and objective measures of well-being. *The Journal of Positive Psychology*, *5*(4), 253-263. doi:10.1080/17439761003794130
- Seligman, M. P. (2011). Flourish: A visionary new understanding of happiness and well-being. New York, NY US: Free Press.
- Shallcross, A. J., Ford, B. Q., Floerke, V. A., & Mauss, I. B. (2013). 'Getting better with age:

  The relationship between age, acceptance, and negative affect': Correction to

  Shallcross et al. (2013). *Journal of Personality and Social Psychology*, 105(4), 718-719. doi:10.1037/a0034225
- Singh, N., Stavrinos, T., Scarbek, Y., Galambos, G., Liber, C., & Fiatarone Singh, M. (2005).

  A randomized controlled trial of high versus low intensity weight training versus general practitioner care for clinical depression in older adults. *The Journals of Gerontology. Series A, Biological Sciences and Medical Sciences*, 60(6), 768-776.

- Springer, K. W., Pudrovska, T., & Hauser, R. M. (2011). Does psychological well-being change with age? Longitudinal tests of age variations and further exploration of the multidimensionality of Ryff's model of psychological well-being. *Social Science Research*, 40(1), 392-398. doi:10.1016/j.ssresearch.2010.05.008
- Stain, H. J., Kelly, B., Carr, V. J., Lewin, T. J., Fitzgerald, M., & Fragar, L. (2011). The psychological impact of chronic environmental adversity: Responding to prolonged drought. *Social Science & Medicine*, 73(11), 1593-1599.

  doi:10.1016/j.socscimed.2011.09.016
- Staniford, A. K., Dollard, M. F., & Guerin, B. (2009). Stress and help-seeking for drought-stricken citrus growers in the Riverland of South Australia. *The Australian Journal of Rural Health*, 17(3), 147-154. doi:10.1111/j.1440-1584.2009.01059.x
- Steed, L., Boldy, D., Grenade, L., & Iredell, H. (2007). The demographics of loneliness among older people in Perth, Western Australia. *Australasian Journal on Ageing*, 26(2), 81-86. doi:10.1111/j.1741-6612.2007.00221.x
- Stewart, D., Sun, J., Patterson, C., Lemerle, K., & Hardie, M. (2004). Promoting and building resilience in primary school communities: Evidence from a comprehensive 'Health Promoting School' approach. *International Journal of Mental Health Promotion*, *6*(3), 26-33. doi:10.1080/14623730.2004.9721936
- Taylor, J., Jones, R., O'Reilly, P., Oldfield, W., & Blackburn, A. (2010). The Station Community Mental Health Centre Inc: Nurturing and empowering. *Rural and Remote Health*, 10, 1411-1422.
- Villar, F. (2012). Successful ageing and development: The contribution of generativity in older age. *Ageing & Society*, 32(7), 1087-1105. doi:10.1017/S0144686X11000973

- Watson, D., Clark, L. A., & Carey, G. (1988). Positive and negative affectivity and their relation to anxiety and depressive disorders. *Journal of Abnormal Psychology*, 97(3), 346-353. doi:10.1037/0021-843X.97.3.346
- Westerhof, G. J., & Keyes, C. M. (2010). Mental illness and mental health: The two continua model across the lifespan. *Journal of Adult Development*, 17(2), 110-119. doi:10.1007/s10804-009-9082-y
- White, K., Roydhouse, J., D'Abrew, N., Katris, P., O'Connor, M., & Emery, L. (2011).

  Unmet psychological and practical needs of patients with cancer in rural and remote areas of Western Australia. *Rural and Remote Health*, *11*(3), 1784-1795.
- Williamson, T. (2008). From the 60s to their sixties. Baby boomers challenges and choices for public mental health. *Journal of Public Mental Health*, 7(1), 4-8.
- Windle, G., Hughes, D., Linck, P., Russell, I., & Woods, B. (2010). Is exercise effective in promoting mental well-being in older age? A systematic review. *Aging & Mental Health*, *14*(6), 652-669. doi:10.1080/13607861003713232
- World Health Organization (2005) *Promoting Mental Health: Concepts, emerging evidence*and practice (Report of the World Health Organization, Department of Mental Health
  and Substance Abuse in collaboration with the Victorian Health Promotion

  Foundation and the University of Melbourne) [Helen Herrman, Shekhar Saxena, Rob
  Moodie (Eds.)]. Retrieved from:

  http://whqlibdoc.who.int/publications/2005/9241562943\_eng.pdf
- World Health Organization (2011). *Fact file: 10 facts on mental health*. Retrieved from: http://www.who.int/features/factfiles/mental\_health/en/
- Wythes, A., & Lyons, M. (2006). Leaving the land: an exploratory study of retirement for a small group of Australian men. *Rural and Remote Health*, 6(3), 531-544.

# Research Report

Exploring Wellbeing in Older Male Farmers in Western Australia

Jessica L. McKee

Edith Cowan University

# Exploring Wellbeing in Older Male Farmers in Western Australia

#### **Abstract**

With population ageing, an increasing local and global focus is on wellbeing in older adulthood. The area of wellbeing in older male farmers in Australia was identified as an under researched, yet uniquely challenging ageing context. In light of the paucity of research specific to older male farmers, a need for in-depth, qualitative studies in the state of Western Australia (WA) was identified. Using an interpretative phenomenological analysis approach (IPA), a study of this nature explored the subjective lived experience of wellbeing in older male farmers in the Great-Southern / Wheatbelt agricultural region of WA. An additional aim of the study was to explore the farmers' experiences and perspectives on mental health service provision. Eight participants aged between 58 and 69 years participated in in-depth, semi-structured interviews. From the data, four major themes emerged as meaningful aspects of wellbeing: connectedness; the way a farmer thinks; wellbeing after farming; mental illness, services, and the industry. Congruent with previous literature on older male farmers, wellbeing was strongly influenced by the meaning in living a connected life in farming. Farming work was intrinsically connected to the meaning in family, the land, and the community. Specifically, older male farmers derived a meaningful sense of self from efficacy, autonomy, being engaged in farming work, and in producing something to sustain a family and a life on the land. Congruent with previous studies based, ageing well was about maintaining self-integrity. However, the current findings extended existing literature in that integrity was primarily related to continued contribution to farming itself. Interventions providing an opportunity for older male farmers to fulfil the role of 'farm elder' may be an empowering method of addressing wellbeing in these communities.

Researcher: Jessica L. McKee

Supervisor: Doctor Eyal Gringart

28<sup>th</sup> October, 2013

Exploring Wellbeing in Older Male Farmers in Western Australia

### Introduction

By 2056 the proportion of Australians over the age of 65 is expected to have doubled to nearly 25 per cent (Australian Bureau of Statistics [ABS] 2008). The ageing of Australia's population is reflective of a worldwide trend with decreasing birth-rates and increasing lifespan (Howat, Boldy and Horner 2004). Ageing has traditionally been viewed as a time of decay as well as ill-health, and negative stereotypes about older people prevail (Erber 2005). However, research has shown that there are also strengths associated with older adulthood and that many adults are 'ageing well' (Giblin 2011; Shallcross *et al.* 2013; Springer, Pudrovska and Hauser 2011; Villar 2012). The positive mental health – or wellbeing – of older adults is now an explicit goal of research, policies and interventions around the world (Boudiny 2013; Council of Australian Governments [COAG] 2012; Howat, Boldy and Horner 2004; Williamson 2008; World Health Organization [WHO] 2005). These strengthsbased approaches have the potential to break down negative stereotypes about ageing (Matringe 2009), and to empower vulnerable older adults in the community (e.g. Farnworth 2009; Linley 2013). However, it is also paramount that research and policy address the wellbeing needs of older adults in unique contexts (Baltes 1998).

Older male farmers in Australia are a particularly vulnerable group of ageing
Australians for whom strengths-based research on wellbeing may be timely (Allan 2010;
McEwan, Bowers and Saal 2009). In a deteriorating farming industry, many are under
extreme financial pressure and are reported to be ageing on their farms (Berry *et al.* 2011;
Hart, Berry and Tonna 2011; Hossain *et al.* 2008; Polain, Berry and Hoskin 2011).
Additionally, despite being at an elevated risk of psychological distress and suicide, older
male farmers are reported to be difficult to reach via traditional means – the delivery of
mental health services (Alston 2012; Fraser *et al.* 2005; Polain, Berry and Hoskin 2011). The

aims of the current paper were thus to review the existing literature relevant to strengths and wellbeing in older male farmers generally in Australia, and to report on an in-depth, qualitative study conducted in Western Australia (WA). A summary of pertinent theory on wellbeing and how it relates to ageing is first provided.

Wellbeing and ageing

The study of wellbeing is the study of positive psychological experience, distinct from psychopathology (Huppert and So 2013; Keyes 2002; Linley 2013; Ruini *et al.* 2003; Seligman 2011). It is a multidimensional and multidirectional construct (Jayawickreme *et al.* 2012). Key dimensions include positive emotion (Diener 1984; Ryan and Deci 2001; Watson, Clark and Carey 1988), physical and mental engagement (Seligman 2011), social connectedness (Deci and Ryan 2008; Keyes 1998; Ryff 1989; Seligman 2011), self-acceptance (Ryff 1989); a sense of competence (Deci and Ryan 2008) or self-efficacy (Bandura 1977), mastery (Ryff 1989) or achievement (Seligman 2011), as well as perceiving that life has a purpose (Ryff 1989; Seligman 2011).

These dimensions of wellbeing have been found to be equally relevant for younger and older adults (Springer, Pudrovska and Hauser 2011). However, the study of wellbeing in older adulthood must also be the study of how the individual derives meaning in his or her life-span context (Baltes 1998; Erikson 1963 as cited in Belsky 1999; Markus and Herzog 1991). Specifically, older adults may be concerned with the developmental tasks of generativity (making a lasting contribution in life) and self-integrity (maintaining a coherent and meaningful sense of self over time; McAdams, de St. Aubin and Logan 1993). Related to this, central domains of life become increasingly important (Baltes and Cartensen 2003). Older men particularly may be coping with lower self-esteem as they perceive their bodies becoming less functional (Baker and Gringart 2009). However, they may also experience gains in wisdom and problem-solving across many domains of living (Baltes, Smith and

Staudinger 1992). Relevant to the current paper is the meaning of ageing well in the context of being an older male farmer in Australia.

A review of the literature relevant to older male farmers in Australia and wellbeing was conducted. Overall, the farming literature was noted to be lacking. Few studies explored wellbeing or strengths, and even fewer were exclusive to older male farmers. However, together the body of knowledge pointed to the farming life as presenting a unique context for ageing well. Four broad, overlapping areas of meaning were identified: farming work (e.g. Gullifer and Thompson 2006); connectedness (e.g. Foskey 2005); the land (e.g. de la Rue and Coulson 2003); health and wellbeing (e.g. Polain, Berry and Hoskin 2011). These are reviewed in turn.

# Farming work

Faced with insurmountable debts, adverse weather, increasing regulations, and the uncertainty of global markets, farming work may represent a threat to older farmers' wellbeing (Berry *et al.* 2011). Specifically, their sense of efficacy and control may be seriously compromised (Fragar *et al.* 2008; OBrien, Berry and Hogan 2012). Whilst it is important not to understate the threats faced by many older farmers, qualitative evidence has allowed for further depth on the meaning of farming work and wellbeing. For example, Gullifer and Thompson (2006) found that when successful farming was possible, older farming men may wish to continue doing it as they age. In an in-depth, qualitative study of farming men aged 65 to 80 years in New South Wales (NSW), the meaning of wellbeing was in staying productive, strong and useful in farming work (Gullifer and Thompson 2006). These views were substantiated from the perspectives of retired farming men, who were also based in NSW. Retiring from farming was losing not only a career, but a valued activity and interest (Wythes and Lyons 2006).

Feeling a sense of efficacy or competence is integral to a positive sense of self across the life-span (Bandura 1977; Deci and Ryan 2008; Jacelon 2007). As work may foster these aspects of wellbeing, many older adults have difficulty coping with the loss meaning in daily life following retirement (Kahana *et al.* 2013; Mountain and Craig 2010; Quine *et al.* 2007; Villar 2012). However, according to the findings of a report prepared for the Australian Government, older male farmers may find the retirement experience particularly challenging.

Foskey (2005) drew attention to the fact that after a life-time on the farm in a strong, productive, masculine role, these aspects of farming define an older male farmer's sense of self. Ageing well is about self-integrity, and as such, maintaining the sense of being capable, successful, autonomous, productive and occupied in challenging work on the farm (Foskey 2005). Foskey did suggest however, that wellbeing after farming was possible, and that it may be fostered by developing other sources of meaningful activity – such as belonging to a community organisation. Wythes and Lyons (2006) provided support for this notion, as among retired farming men, those who had a range of other sources of meaningful activity in their lives reported a more positive transition to retirement.

In terms of the men who chose to continue on in farming, and were thus active in maintaining their sense of self-integrity, Gullifer and Thompson (2006) identified another strength in ageing well: wisdom. After a life-time's worth of work on the farm, Gullifer and Thompson's participants utilised their farming wisdom to be flexible enough in their farming practices that they could continue farming even as their bodies slowed down with age.

Although this is only a small body of literature, it presents a case for the notion that being able to do farming work in itself may be strong factor in an older male farmer's wellbeing. However, there is evidence that farming contributes more than a sense of efficacy and achievement to wellbeing. A farming life is a 'connected' life (Foskey 2005; Polain, Berry and Hoskin 2011), and evidence for this is reviewed next.

#### Connectedness

Australian farming is made up of predominantly family businesses (ABS 2012).

Farming men work in partnership with their wives in running this business (Wythes and Lyons 2006), and families support each other during difficult times – such as through drought (Caldwell and Boyd 2009). Community connectedness is also a positive aspect of farming life, with farmers turning to fellow community members for both practical and emotional support, and a chance to relax (Caldwell and Boyd 2009; Staniford, Dollard and Guerin 2009). The broader community of farmers feeling satisfied with connectedness have also been reported to be more likely to experience efficacy and overall wellbeing (OBrien *et al.* 2012). However this was also found to be true of a general community sample of Australians (OBrien *et al.* 2012). One way in which connectedness may be a strength in older farming men is as a protective factor. McLaren and Challis (2009) found that male farmers of mixed age experiencing depression were less likely to also experience suicidal ideation if they perceived they had either or both social support and a sense of belonging. These findings highlight the importance of connectedness in farming communities and wellbeing generally, but are not specific to older male farmers.

Literature in the field of gerontology has highlighted how connectedness may be particularly meaningful in ageing well. For example, older adults speak of the importance in remaining regularly in contact with other people, feeling valued by others, and in particular, having a close relationship in which one can confide (Boldy and Grenade 2011; Moxey *et al.* 2011; Pettigrew and Roberts 2008). It may be important for older men specifically to foster ties with other older men who have had similar experiences in ageing (Gleibs *et al.* 2013). Whilst the evidence specific to older male farmers is scarce, Foskey's (2005) report and a further qualitative study based in NSW have provided more depth.

Foskey (2005) highlighted that a productive life working the farm was inextricably linked to providing for family. This could manifest as the continuation of a valued family tradition, but was also to succeed at nourishing a wife and family (Foskey 2005). In accord with this assertion, the need to make a productive contribution to family through farming was a prominent theme to emerge from a study by Polain, Berry and Hoskin (2011). Following years of financial hardship due to drought and economic uncertainty, wives and adult children left the farms, and older male farmers felt as if they had failed in their family role (Polain, Berry and Hoskin 2011). Loss and despair were themes in the men's discourses, highlighting the seriousness of threats to the family farming business in terms of an older farmer's wellbeing. Thus, the meaning of farming productively is not only about feeling useful and in control, but also central relationships and meaningful social roles.

Wythes and Lyons' (2006) retired farmers provided further insight on the meaning in connectedness and farming. The men reflected on having worked alongside their wives through their farming years, and this partnership remained central in wellbeing after retirement. However it was also during retirement that other close family members and friends who shared a farming background with the men became valuable (Wythes and Lyons 2006). Fostering central relationships is another way in which older adults have been reported to achieve a sense self-integrity as they age (Baltes and Cartensen 2003; Dezutter *et al.* 2013; Huxhold, Fiori and Windsor 2013). However, farming life may present a unique context for self-integrity in ageing. With home, work, family and community inextricable from one another, meaningful relationships may be so due to their links to other domains of farming life (Foskey, 2005; Wythes and Lyons 2006). Literature on the attachment to the land experienced by older farmers may be a particularly good example of this point (de la Rue and Coulson 2003). Three relevant studies are reviewed below.

The land

Attachment to place is a phenomenon that affects younger and older adults alike (de Jonge *et al.* 2011; Pierce, Kostova and Dirks 2003). According to the literature on attachment to place, sense of self becomes embedded in the physical and ethereal surroundings of a place (Cook *et al.* 2007; Perkins Taylor 2001). However, after many years of a connected life farming the land, this attachment may be particularly strong (de la Rue and Coulson 2003; Gullifer and Thompson 2006).

In both Gullifer and Thompson's (2006) and Wythes and Lyons' (2006) NSW studies, older farming men reflected on the diverse ways in which a life lived on the land was a meaningful part of themselves. Animals, plants, the space and the fresh air were important, and overall, the land had become a beloved place of comfort and security (Wythes and Lyons 2006). For Gullifer and Thompson's participants it emerged that a positive sense of self developed in an ongoing, nurturing relationship with the land was meaningful to the point of being 'spiritual'. However, attachment to place was also to the community and the people with whom older male farmers had shared a life-time farming (Wythes and Lyons 2006).

Further depth on attachment to the land was provided by de la Rue and Coulson (2003), who found that older farm widows saw the land as synonymous with their own wellbeing. The women reflected on how the land represented a life-time's worth of memories with their husbands, and how continuing to remain active and engaged with the land fostered health, wellbeing and the continuation of life as they knew it (de la Rue and Coulson 2003). Whilst not specific to older farming men, de la Rue and Coulson's study provided the only explicit link between the subjective meaning in a life on the land and wellbeing. However, it also highlighted another area in which ageing well may manifest for older farmers generally – health. This and related evidence suggesting that health and wellbeing are meaningful areas in themselves for older farmers are outlined next.

### Health and wellbeing

The farming population of Australia is reported to be at risk of poor physical and mental health, and men in particular are portrayed as unwilling to consider these domains of their lives (Alston 2012; Brumby *et al.* 2012; Lindner 2004; Murray *et al.* 2008). The related finding that male farmers are unlikely to utilise mental health services (e.g. Murray *et al.* 2008) is concerning, given that these will inevitably play a role in the delivery of strengths-based interventions for older male farmers. The perspectives of older adults themselves on health and wellbeing are seen as important in this regard (Farnworth 2009; Pettigrew *et al.* 2012; Ryff 1989). Pertinently, older adults are similarly unlikely to seek professional psychological support (Erber 2005). However, they consider their physical, mental and cognitive health when they think of wellbeing, and cite eating well, exercising, and keeping their minds active as important for wellbeing (Donovan *et al.* 2007; Matringe 2009; Pettigrew *et al.* 2012). Additionally, in a study based in WA, Pettigrew *et al.* (2012) found that older adults had more positive connotations to the term 'mentally healthy' as opposed to 'mental health'.

Although studies have not specifically explored the subjective meaning of health and wellbeing among older male farmers, the evidence provided by Gullifer and Thompson (2006) and Wythes and Lyons (2006) may once again be relevant. For example, upon reflection on the meaning of ageing, older male farmers referred to physical declines and the importance of keeping both physically and mentally strong (Gullifer and Thompson 2006). Wythes and Lyons' participants cited health considerations as being among the main reasons they and their wives had left farming. Thus, health may be seen as an important factor enabling continued wellbeing through farming, but also in and of itself.

de la Rue and Coulson's (2003) study of farm widows has shown how asking older adults in the farming community explicitly about wellbeing and health may reveal it as

profoundly meaningful. When they asked older farm widows about the meaning of health and wellbeing, it emerged that both were felt to be intrinsically connected to staying active on the land. The women saw health as controllable, and related to physical fitness as well as lack of illness. On the other hand, wellbeing was an over-arching feeling deriving partly from health, but was ultimately separate (de la Rue and Coulson 2003).

Polain, Berry and Hoskin (2011) provided depth on the meaning of wellbeing for older farming men, however the focus of their study was on threats to mental health and how mental health services could better address these issues. In contrast to the view that older male farmers do not consider their own health and wellbeing, they were interested in both topics and provided meaningful reflections on how the issues could be addressed in their communities. They suggested that farmers could be protected from mental illness – with more training on farming issues, that more culturally sensitive services and education were provided to the community on mental illness to combat stigma (Polain, Berry and Hoskin 2011). Together these studies suggest that older male farmers do indeed value and consider their own health and wellbeing. Specifically, health and wellbeing may be intrinsically linked to a connected life in farming – to the work, the land, and to social connections in the local community. A summary of the reviewed evidence and the rationale for a study in WA is provided below.

### Limitations of existing literature and the rationale for the current study

In light of the evidence reviewed thus far, older male farmers may be a unique sub-population when it comes to ageing well. Whilst older adulthood generally is associated with maintaining self-integrity, the inter-connected context of a farming life may make this issue a more salient one for older male farmers. Wellbeing may be derived from the definition of self in farming work, family and community, and how these manifest symbolically in the land. Health and wellbeing are suggested to both result from and contribute to an integrated sense

of self in farming. Specifically, there is preliminary evidence to suggest that for older male farmers, ageing well may mean to remain successfully farming the land for as long as possible.

There were limitations noted in this body of knowledge. The farming literature was sparse overall, and existing studies primarily had a deficits focus. Of the small body of strengths-based literature, only a few qualitative studies focussed specifically on older farming men, and these were based almost entirely in the state of NSW. However, in light of the depth afforded by these studies on an under-researched and vulnerable population, a need to conduct similarly in-depth studies in different parts of Australia was identified. The current study sought to address this gap by conducting an in-depth, qualitative study in a small region of WA. As the largest and most sparsely-populated state in Australia (White *et al.* 2011), rural areas of WA may have distinct social and environmental characteristics.

Based on the reviewed evidence, the current study had two major objectives. In light of the depth of responses provided by farm widows in de la Rue and Coulson's (2003) study, the current study aimed to explore the subjective meaning of wellbeing as it was experienced by older male farmers in WA. Second, given the inevitable role to be played by the mental health sector in assisting older male farmers to age well, a further objective of the current study was to extend the work of Polain, Berry and Hoskin (2011). As such, it also aimed to explore the perspectives of the farmers on mental health service provision. The Great-Southern / Wheatbelt agricultural region of WA (GSW) was the chosen area for the current research (Department of Regional Development and Lands, 2013). The research questions were:

- 1. What is the subjective lived experience of wellbeing in older male farmers in the GSW?
- 2. What are the perspectives and / or subjective experiences of older male farmers in the GSW relating to mental health service provision?

The study is described below.

# Research design

Epistemology and theoretical framework

A constructionist approach guided exploration of the research questions. This philosophy holds that there is no objective reality, only subjective experiences of a socially constructed world (Crotty 1998). As the study aimed to explore subjective experience of particular aspects of this reality, it was guided by a phenomenological theoretical framework (Crotty 1998). Applied to the current study, this framework would suggest that older male farmers from the GSW construct and experience a subjective reality in relation to the phenomena of wellbeing as well as mental health service provision (Streubert Speziale and Carpenter 2007). The theoretical framework of phenomenology informs various methodological approaches which seek to discover these realities (Crotty 1998). Given its acknowledgement of the key role played by the researcher in the interpretations of these lived experiences, interpretative phenomenological analysis (IPA) was considered to be the most appropriate for the current research situation (Patton 1990). Specifically, in order to produce a meaningful account of the subjective realities of a group of older farming men, it was important to acknowledge as well as consider the influence of a young, female psychology student from the city as researcher (Langdridge 2007; Patton 1990). This is further addressed in the sections about reflexivity and final discussion.

# Methodology

The objectives of the current study were to explore and report on the subjective lived experiences of older male farmers in relation to wellbeing and mental health service provision in the GSW. The methods employed to realise these objectives were underscored by the methodological principles of IPA. The first of these is that IPA is an idiographic approach (Smith 2004). As such, the research processes aimed to explore and understand the

richness of human experience as it for the farmers themselves (Smith 2004). However, IPA also recognises that to convey a lived experience, participants first have to make sense of – or interpret - their own subjective world (Smith 2004). In turn, the researcher makes sense of not only the participants' interpretation, but also the underlying ways in which they ascribe meaning to their subjective experience (Smith 2004). Enabling these processes to occur, the research methods of IPA foster a dynamic and interactive approach (Langdridge 2007), which ultimately produces an overall interpretation of the participants' subjective reality (Biggerstaff and Thompson 2008; Farnworth 2009). Finally, IPA is well-suited to situating individual experiences within a broader psychological knowledge base (Langdridge 2007; Smith 2004). The current study was founded on these guiding methodological principles so as to rigorously construct a meaningful interpretation of the rich lived experiences of older male farmers in the GSW (Langdridge 2007). Specifically, it aimed to explore how they ascribed meaning to their subjective experiences in relation to wellbeing and mental health service provision.

# Materials

A research notice (see Appendix A) was emailed to a community centre in the region. The community centre had agreed to assist with the practical aspects of the research process, and forward the research notice on to an extensive database of farmers and community members in the wider GSW region. They also posted it on their public-display noticeboard in the local town. Additionally, a briefer version of the notice (see Appendix B) was posted by the researcher in three local newspapers. Participants were emailed a copy of the information letter (see Appendix C), which was provided again at the time of interviewing in hard-copy. Accompanying this was the consent form (see Appendix D), and a form listing various support services available to participants (see Appendix E). Brochures for the ECU Clinic,

Perth, Men's Sheds Australia, and a counselling service in the region were also available for participants to take on the day of interviewing.

The researcher utilised an evolving interview protocol (see Appendix F) to guide semi-structured interviews on the broad topics of farming, wellbeing, and mental health service provision. In line with the IPA methods of open-ended participant-led research, this protocol served only to prompt the researcher and was not prescriptive (Streubert Speziale and Carpenter 2007). Other materials used were an audio device to record the interviews, note-taking materials and a reflexivity journal.

# Rigour

Older male farmers constitute a vulnerable population (e.g. Berry *et al.* 2011).

Additionally, at any age they have been reported to hold negative attitudes around the concepts of mental illness and health (Alston 2012; Alston and Kent 2008; Murray *et al.* 2008). These factors suggest that it may be difficult to both establish contact with and recruit the participation of older male farmers in the GSW for a study in the field of mental health. Accordingly, the researcher achieved methodological and evaluative rigour by engaging in careful consideration and planning around practical, social, and ethical issues (Antle and Regehr 2003; Kitto, Chesters and Grbich 2008). Also, given the sparse population density of country areas in WA, confidentiality was a salient issue. It was recognised that what would not ordinarily be considered identifying information may be so in country areas. Thus, in the interests of protecting participants' rights to confidentiality, details such as town and community centre names are with-held. Ethical approval for the study was granted by the School of Psychology and Social Science Ethics Sub-Committee at Edith Cowan University (ECU), Perth.

#### Method

### **Participants**

IPA seeks to explore the meaning of lived experience as it is shared by members of small and relatively homogeneous groups (Langdridge 2007). Accordingly, participants were a purposive sample based on their sharing of the lived experience of being an older male farmer in the GSW. In the theories of ageing, what is meant by *older* can have biological, social, or subjective origins (Erber 2005). Whilst it is common to refer to *older adults* as being over the age of 65 years (Belsky 1999; Erber 2005), some ageing studies also take an interest in adults in their 40s and 50s (e.g. Pettigrew *et al.* 2010). The age of 55 years was selected as a minimum age in the current study based on the statistic that as half of the farming population is over the age of 55, they are an ageing population (ABS 2012). However, due to the inconsistencies in defining ageing, it was acknowledged that a different age-group may emerge following the initial stage of recruitment.

The resulting sample of participants consisted of eight men from farms situated across the GSW region. They were between the ages of 58 and 69 years, and self-identified as 'older farmers'. All eight participants were second or third-generation farmers, and had grown up and spent their working lives farming the region. They shared the experience of being dry-land agricultural farmers and of being dependent on their farming enterprise whilst aged over 55 years. Farming enterprises varied from predominantly cropping to predominantly cattle or sheep, or a mixture of these. Each of the participants had owned a farm in the region, however four had completed or were going through the farm's succession. All participants continued to work actively at the time of interviewing. Seven were still relying on farming, and one had retired fully from farming, but worked part-time in other capacities in a local town. For two participants, income was currently derived from managing the farms of other

people; seven were or had been sustained by their own farms. Each participated in an indepth, semi-structured interview conducted by the researcher.

#### Recruitment

Initially the researcher consulted informally with family members and friends who had lived in farming or rural communities in other areas of Australia. She also informed herself on the current issues affecting rural communities, by staying abreast of relevant media coverage. Being able to show awareness of issues relevant to farmers was considered to be an important way of developing rapport with participants. From these exercises it emerged that a culturally sensitive and appropriate way of reaching older male farming community would be to develop rapport with a local community centre. The researcher then established contact with a particular community centre, who indicated that they would be a valuable and culturally acceptable resource in accessing and recruiting farmers. They also agreed to provide the venue at which the interviews would take place. Overall, staff at the centre welcomed the study, embracing it as part of their own wider interest in supporting the local community.

The research notice advertising the need for participants was emailed to the community centre, who then forwarded it on (without any editing) to an extensive database of farmers and community members from the wider GSW region. They also posted a copy of the notice outside their building in the town. It was established by the researcher, prior to this, that no farmer would be obliged to respond to these forms of contact from the community centre. This was an important ethical consideration of the farmers' rights not to be coerced or induced to participate in the study (Antle and Regehr 2003). To maximise the possibility of accessing key informants on the phenomena under investigation, triangulated methods of recruitment were utilised (Creswell 2007). The researcher had a brief version of the recruitment notice advertised in three local newspapers, which are not named for

confidentiality reasons. Additionally, people who read either of the two notices were invited to pass it on to anyone they knew of who fit the criteria of being a male farmer of 55 years and older in the region.

After reading a research notice, interested participants established contact with the researcher by telephone. The researcher used this conversation to inform potential participants of the purpose of the study and what their involvement would entail. It was also used to build rapport and as an opportunity for the researcher to establish the suitability of potential participants in terms of the sampling criteria of being over the age of 55 as well as reliant upon farming. A snowballing technique was also employed in order to reach further key informants on the phenomenon of interest (Creswell, 2007). Callers were invited to contact older male farmers they knew in the region, tell them about the study, and invite them in turn to contact the researcher directly should they be interested in participating. Then, if the caller expressed a desire to participate, a suitable email address was provided, to which the researcher sent the first copy of the information letter. Following receipt, reading and reflection on the information letter, potential participants were asked to re-establish contact with the researcher to ask any further questions and to set up a date and a time for an interview at the community centre.

Informed consent. Establishing informed consent from this vulnerable population required careful consideration. Key to maintaining the study's methodological and evaluative rigour, was ensuring that the men made a meaningful and autonomous choice to participate (Antle and Regehr 2003). The researcher took triangulated approaches to ensuring that this was the case. Firstly, initial conversations were utilised as a gauge of the men's capacity to supply informed consent (Antle and Regehr 2003). If the men could express themselves coherently, showed evidence of their understanding of an information letter, and could arrange a mutually convenient time for an interview, they were considered to be capable of making a

meaningful and informed decision at that time. Secondly, the information letter itself was written in plain English, and provided enough information regarding risk and benefit such that the choice to participate or withdraw at any time was meaningful (Antle and Regehr 2003). Third, after reading the information letter which was emailed to them, the men were strongly encouraged to reflect for a few days before re-establishing contact of their own accord if they still wished to take part in the study. During this scheduling stage, they were invited to ask questions on any matter that needed clarifying, or any part of the research process. Finally, after having read it in the days or weeks preceding, participants re-read a printed version of the information letter directly prior to the interview in front of the researcher, and asked any further questions before signing a consent form.

# Data collection

In order to address the research questions of the current study, which was grounded in an IPA methodology, semi-structured interviews were the chosen data collection method (Langdridge 2007). This was because semi-structured interviews are well-suited to strengths-based research (Duckworth *et al.* 2005). In particular, they can promote a genuine interaction between researcher and participant and thereby enable an in-depth exploration of the meaning in the participant's lived experience (Langdridge 2007). Thus, this approach was well-suited to achieving the specific objectives of the current study – that is, to explore the lived experiences of older male farmers in the GSW in relation to the phenomena of wellbeing and mental health service provision.

Individual interviews for seven of the eight participants took place at the specified community centre over three consecutive days. The eighth participant enquired later on in the data collection phase, and was interviewed some weeks later at ECU (Joondalup campus), Perth. Before the first interview at the community centre, the researcher allowed time to meet with centre staff and build rapport. This time was also used to go through a risk management

procedure, which was in place to protect the participants, researcher and centre staff from unlikely but possible risk and harm (Antle and Regehr 2003). The researcher also took time before each interview to create a comfortable and relaxed environment in the interviewing room. This step was a vital aspect in establishing and building rapport, and thus, a positive interaction with participants (Langdridge 2007). Biscuits and water were set up on the table, and participants were offered tea or coffee on arrival. Upon meeting participants, the researcher allowed time for an informal conversation and developing rapport. Sitting down at the table, participants re-read the information letter and were invited to ask any questions they may have had. At this time, the researcher highlighted both the voluntary nature of participation in the study, and the strict confidentiality measures that were in place. Informed consent was established subsequent to the men's confirmation that they did not require any further information, and their signing of a consent form, which was then handed to the researcher and kept securely. Attached to the information letter was a list of support services, and these two documents were kept by each participant. Arranged discreetly, but visibly on the desk, brochures detailing other support services (ECU Clinic, Perth; Men's Sheds, Australia; and a counselling service in the region), were free for participants to take.

Following these procedures, the interviews commenced by establishing an openended and relaxed conversation, which was essentially a continuation of the pre-interview
'chat'. This style of interviewing was used as it was considered most conducive to participants
revealing their personal experiences in a genuine way (Streubert Speziale and Carpenter
2007). The audio device was switched on, and the researcher assumed an open, and
interactive seating position in relation to the participant (Langdridge 2007). Throughout the
interview, the researcher was conscious of responding to participants with warm and
empathic body language (Langdridge 2007). She utilised the Square Open Lean Eye-contact
Reflect (SOLER) principles to maintain rapport and foster a positive, open communication

style with participants (Egan, 1990). If at any point during the interview participants became upset, the researcher provided a break from recording, and the opportunity to terminate the interview. At this point, and as appropriate, the researcher drew attention to the brochures and phone-numbers on the support services list. The interviews lasted between 45 and 110 minutes.

A simple interview protocol which evolved over subsequent interviews was utilised. It included the research questions, and the three key areas to be explored: farming, wellbeing, and mental health service provision. Participants were firstly encouraged to talk about their background in farming and their history in the area. This was considered important as it allowed more time for participants to relax and become used to talking about their lives with the researcher. It also enabled the researcher to explore participant characteristics (age, family history, type of farming), which were drawn upon throughout the interview to stimulate further exploration on key topics. The interviews then sensitively explored the subjective meaning of wellbeing. If necessary, the researcher prompted participants to elaborate on their responses to encourage depth and reflection. Prompts such as: "...can you tell me more about that from your perspective?" were used to elicit further depth in meaningful areas. Reflective paraphrasing such as: "... so [issue] is important for you" were also used. Once it became clear that the conversation on wellbeing had been exhausted, the researcher sensitively probed for experiences and perspectives around mental health service provision. During some interviews, these topics emerged naturally in a different order, as a result of the interviews being participant-led, and of the researcher's reception to digressions (Biggerstaff and Thompson 2008; Langdridge 2007). After the eighth interview, it became evident that data saturation had occurred, as new information was no longer contributing new meaning to the data (Liamputtong 2009).

Following completion of the interviews, the audio device was switched off and participants were thanked for their participation. Some of the men commented further on particular topics that had been raised during the interviews. Although the audio device had been switched off, the men stated that these latter comments should be included in their views. Accordingly, the researcher noted these, along with reflective notes and spontaneous insights, which had emerged during the interviewing process (Creswell 2007; Langdridge 2007). Before departing, participants were also asked if they would be interested in being contacted at a later date to check the researcher's emerging analysis. All participants expressed a willingness to be involved in this way, hence the path to member checking was laid.

Reflexivity. During the data collection phase, the researcher gave further consideration to reflexivity, as suggested by Langdridge (2007). Specifically, she considered how the research processes and ultimately, the findings might impact upon participants' lives. Three factors stood out as being positive at this time. The first was that the subjective experiences of participants strongly supported the rationale for the study, as presented in the existing literature. That is, they that they felt 'left out' of much of what occurred in mainstream Australia – and they were enthusiastic about contributing to knowledge in the field of wellbeing and mental health (e.g. Polain, Berry and Hoskin 2011). The second factor referred to the researcher's explicit acknowledgement that her social position – as a city-based university student - may have represented a power imbalance or a lack of credibility from the perspectives of older farming men (Antle and Regehr 2003). This could have resulted in an unwillingness to reveal meaningful information about lived experiences relating to the sensitive topic of wellbeing. However, participants shared their stories, and explored their meaning with the researcher in great depth during the interviews. The rich and copious data which resulted suggested that the men had been engaged successfully by the researcher, and

moreover, that the data were meaningful (Langdridge 2007). A final note of reflexivity was made by the researcher following the completion of the first seven interviews. She felt a profound sense of empathy, warmth and responsibility toward the participants. The meaningful and personal stories they shared were seen by the researcher as worthy of being represented accurately, and deserved to be heard by the rest of Australia. These considerations of beneficence and non-malfeacance (Antle and Regehr 2003) toward the participants were central to the development of subsequent analyses in the next phase. *Data analysis* 

Langdridge's (2007) approach to thematic analysis in IPA was utilised to guide data analysis in the current study. Given the study's objective to explore participants' interpretative descriptions of the meaning in their experiences around wellbeing as well as mental health service provision, and that the researcher would play a key role in the development of these (Creswell 2007), IPA was considered an appropriate method of analysis.

Following completion of the data collection phase, interviews were transcribed verbatim by the researcher. During this phase, the researcher was immersed in the interviews and the related sense of responsibility and empathy toward the participants this evoked. Further insights and interpretations on participants' discourses were noted and reflected upon (Creswell 2007). Following this, transcripts were read and re-read as a means of increasing familiarity with the text. The thematic analysis of IPA was an iterative and cyclical approach (Langdridge 2007). Initial ideas and interpretations developed with the first case, and were then influenced by subsequent cases, and refined accordingly (Langdridge 2007). The researcher remained flexible and continually returned to the transcripts, her notes, and her reflexivity journal to stay close to the participants' experiences, as lived by them, in their context (Langdridge 2007).

Following transcription and the initial development of ideas with the reading and rereading of the text, each case was analysed in turn (Langdridge 2007). Beginning with the first interview transcript, the researcher made mainly descriptive notes in the left-hand margin to summarise each section (Langdridge 2007). Upon re-reading the transcript with reference to these notes, initial interpretations and insights linking the data to the psychological literature were made in the right-hand margin (Langdridge 2007). Poignant quotes were highlighted as potentially illustrative of these emerging interpretations (Langdridge 2007). Subsequent to this stage, the emerged themes were listed on a separate page, and tentative links were made between these (Langdridge 2007). These were then examined against the transcript to ensure the emerging themes did not depart from the true essence of the data (Langdridge 2007). At this stage, both confirming and disconfirming data were explored in order to consolidate the development of themes and their inter-relationships (Langdridge 2007). Finally, themes were arranged in a meaningful and hierarchical order, with illustrative quotes originating from the data grouped under each theme (Langdridge 2007). This process led to the development of a master table of themes, which was then used to guide analysis in subsequent cases (Langdridge 2007). After all eight interviews were analysed in this way, a single table of common themes and sub-themes was produced and linked to specific quotes, so as to convey the richness of the lived experiences of participants (Langdridge 2007).

Following the extraction of themes and sub-themes from the data, the researcher took a triangulated approach to validating her interpretations (Kitto, Chesters and Grbich 2008). The first was to examine whether the analysis was congruent with notes made throughout the research process (Langdridge 2007). Then, the researcher and her supervisor consulted and reflected upon the themes, sub-themes and examples together. This was an opportunity to minimise subjectivity and bias on the part of the researcher (Kitto, Chesters and Grbich

2008). It also enabled a greater degree of nuanced interpretation to develop in relation to the relevant psychological literature (Kitto, Chesters and Grbich 2008). Finally, themes, subthemes and a summary written in plain English were provided to participants for member checking (Langdridge 2007). This method of validation meant that participants were able to examine a summary of the findings, and point out any aspects of it which did not accurately represent them (Kitto, Chesters and Grbich 2008). As Langdridge (2007) noted, this process can be problematic, as it may be difficult for participants to 'step back' from their own lived experiences and critique them from an academic perspective. However, this population was a vulnerable one, and the researcher had explicitly acknowledged that she had a responsibility to ensure the findings accurately represented the farmers' true lived experience. As such, participant validation was considered to be critical to upholding reflexivity and evaluative rigour in the current study (Kitto, Chesters and Grbich 2008; Langdridge 2007). Participants expressed satisfaction that the summary represented their views and experiences, thus no amendments were required.

Throughout data collection and analysis, all electronic, printed, and hand-written data were kept securely by the researcher and were not accessible to other individuals. Identifying material such as names and places were deleted or replaced by pseudonyms on the printed transcripts to preserve the participants' rights to confidentiality and privacy. Upon completion of the study, electronic recordings of the interviews and the researcher's notes were permanently destroyed. Interview transcripts were transferred to secure storage at ECU, where they are to be kept for a seven year data preservation period.

*Reflexivity*. During data analysis, the researcher recognised that the issues of confidentiality and privacy were salient ones in the current research context. As such, great care was taken when deciding which quotes could be used in the data analysis.

# **Findings and Interpretations**

Four over-arching themes were identified: connectedness; the way a farmer thinks; wellbeing after farming; mental illness, services and the industry. These themes encompassed the ways in which older male farmers of the GSW region of WA ascribed meaning to their subjective lived experiences of wellbeing, and of mental health service provision. As shown in Table 1, several sub-themes emerged to highlight the nuanced meaning in lived experience within each theme. These themes and sub-themes have been distinguished for the interpretative purposes of conducting meaningful research. However, it is important to note that in reality, these diverse and meaningful experiences were tightly intertwined, and thus exist as a whole rather than separately. Furthermore, a single, common thread of experience appeared to define life for these men: Farming is a life. With reference to existing literature, an interpretation of themes and sub-themes, along with illustrative quotes from the interviews, is provided next.

Table 1

The meaning of wellbeing and mental health service provision in the lived experience of older male farmers of the GSW: Themes and sub-themes

Themes	Sub-themes
Connectedness	Sense of Belonging
The Way a Farmer Thinks	Meaningful Relationships
	Social Support
	Meaning in Success
	Autonomy and Independence
	Challenges and Crises in Farming
Wellbeing after Farming	Meaning in Personal Resources
	Psychological Reflection
	Engagement and Health
	Productive Contribution
Mental Illness, Services and the Industry	Perceptions and Experience
	Current and Future Utility of Services

## Connectedness

Connectedness is reported to be a prominent aspect and strength of farming life in Australia (Caldwell and Boyd 2009; Gullifer and Thompson 2006; Hart, Berry and Tonna 2011). The current study extended existing literature by providing depth on the meaning of connectedness specifically for older male farmers. A statement made by one of the men of "wellbeing" conveyed the essence of this theme: "It's the family and the farm". However, as

well as in the sense of the family, the meaning in connectedness was ascribed to the land, the community, and to farming itself. Three sub-themes emerged to represent the different ways in which meaning was ascribed to connectedness and wellbeing: sense of belonging; meaningful relationships; social support.

Sense of belonging. Wellbeing meant having a strong sense of belonging. As more than one of the men said, it was being: "happy with your place in the world".

Participants in the current study expressed a strong sense of belonging to the land and the natural surroundings of their area. This was described in terms of love and attachment to objects in the physical environment, which grew stronger after a life-time of living there. As a 61-year-old farmer explained of the local eucalyptus trees: "...because we've lived there all our life, you just get to love those things". Other parts of life on the land to which the men felt connected were: "the peace and quiet, the lack of people", and "the fresh air and the sunshine".

Another way in which sense of belonging manifested for men in the current study, was in the meaning of belonging in a country life-style. This became clear in the way that participants communicated feeling uncomfortable in the city: "I really didn't know how to handle myself in the city". Being part of a rural community was meaningful to the men, and in turn, they felt valued by these communities. One of the 58-year-old farmers described this phenomenon as follows:

...my community, you know... brought up, sport, social... everything there... We built tennis courts, basket-ball courts, swimming pools... you develop a fair bit of pride in being part of that sorta thing...

For another participant, belonging in his community played a major role in his retirement decisions: "why would you want to go and start a complete new lifestyle... when the lifestyle's being part of a community?".

Life on the land and a feeling of belonging on the land and in a local community emerged as similarly meaningful to older farming men in NSW (Gullifer and Thompson 2006; Wythes and Lyons 2006). However, for participants in the current study, the sense of belonging and being valued in the local community emerged as setting them apart from their peers in NSW.

Sense of belonging was also in feeling connected to the farming job. Farming was described as being "in the blood", and the kind of job which they belonged in. Related to belonging in farming was belonging within a long family farming tradition. The men frequently compared their own farming experiences to those of their fathers, uncles, and even their grandfathers before them. For one farmer interviewed, belonging in this context manifested as a sense of sorrow and loss when he decided to sell his farm: "You think, oh, to be selling up after what they've gone through...".

According to the literature on 'attachment to place', the land and social environment can become a powerful way in which older adults experience themselves over a life-time of engaging in that space (Cook *et al.* 2007; de Jonge *et al.* 2011; Perkins Taylor 2001; Pierce, Kostova and Dirks 2003).

*Meaningful relationships*. Connectedness also referred to the various levels of meaning ascribed to different relationships in the men's lives. It was common for them to use the word "we" in place of "I", when talking about lived experiences on the farm.

As noted in previous research (Wythes and Lyons 2006), it emerged from the current research that relationships with wives were central. As one man said, smiling fondly: "she's a very nice lady". All participants were married after a life lived on the farm together. Not only were wives cherished companions of the men, they were the other half of a meaningful partnership in farming, family, and in life. As a 68-year-old man still running his own farm pointed out, this partnership could be essential in the running of the business: "My wife does

the computing side of things... I never really got into it". It was also important to participants that their wives supported and accepted their farming decisions. Relating to this, one participant stressed that his own wellbeing was strongly affected by his wife's: "If she was miserable all the time, you wouldn't feel... quite so happy".

The "we" in farming also referred to other family relationships on the farm. Another participant spoke of a life-time of working with his brother: "We worked together all our lives... got to the stage where one couldn't do something without the other to some extent...". For others, farming in collaboration with a son or son-in-law was a meaningful extension of a positive 'father-son' relationship. As one participant proudly declared: "I've got one son, and we work together... and we never have an argument! There's no boss between the two of us".

This collaboration was also a major strength in the men's own wellbeing, which they derived through farming. The physical slowing down with age was reluctantly acknowledged to eventually lead to slowing down in farming work. However, having a son or son-in-law to succeed them in the business also meant having a working partner, which in turn meant the older men could continue farming for much longer. One 58-year-old participant reflected: "I was very fortunate. [My son] wanted to be a farmer since the day he came out..".

In this way, he may have been fulfilling an important developmental need – to achieve self-integrity (McAdams 1996). However, it appeared that the innate meaning in these relationships was valued over and above the need for self-integrity. One 64-year-old farmer reflected that he did not want to pressure his son-in-law into taking over the farm: "If it wasn't gonna work he was just going to back away from it".

Another of the participants did not have any children on the farm with him. For him, maintaining meaningful relationships with his adult children was primarily about taking an active interest in their lives, and to be regularly in contact with them: "Family's most important to me... we have a fairly close relationship with all of the kids".

Friendship was also meaningful in wellbeing for many of the participants. A valued aspect of friendship was that it provided opportunities for positive social interaction. One of the participants drew attention to this, saying: "Friends you can have a good time with...". Another talked about "long-term friends", and the enjoyment in regularly spending time with them. For him, the meaning in these relationships was linked to shared understanding and experience.

Social support. Having access to social support was also a meaningful dimension to connectedness and wellbeing. One of the participants spoke of this being a valued dimension of genuine friendships: "...friends'll help each other out". However, social support also emerged as having: "social contact" generally. Beneficial social contact could be playing sport, attending special-interest groups, Men's Sheds, or catching up regularly with other farmers. The meaning in social support could be as simple as: "getting out" and away from the farm, and was valuable in reducing a sense of isolation and stress from "work, work, work". Social support could also help the men with emotional and practical difficulties they had in their farming. One participant mentioned: "Companionship in a way... yeah. The world's not quite so bad, if you're struggling".

In the context of research on ageing well generally, social support has similarly been found to be related to wellbeing (Gleibs *et al.* 2011; Huxhold, Fiori and Windsor 2013; Moxey *et al.* 2011). Farming families in particular have been found to rely on social support in times of difficulty (Caldwell and Boyd 2009). The findings of the current study support and extend this literature by showing that not only do older farming men actively seek social support, they are proactive in providing support to others. Therefore, the need to make a productive contribution in life may be partially fulfilled in community for these men. Illustrating this was one participant's description of a farmer group who met regularly to discuss farming issues in a relaxed, social context:

You think - geez I stuffed this one up, I did wrong here - and then we're driving around and you look at someone who said... oh well I did this too - you're not the only one - in a casual way... when we go to someone's place to have a look, part of the rule is we have to see a stuff-up as much as... good stuff. Cos you learn from your mistakes you see...

### The way a farmer thinks

To use the phrase of one 61-year-old participant: "the way a farmer thinks" can be telling of how meaning is ascribed to wellbeing. Three sub-themes emerged as key to illustrating the way a farmer thinks, and therefore, the subjective meaning in wellbeing: meaning in success; autonomy and independence; challenges and crises in farming; meaning in personal resources. However, the following quote from one of the older participants on 'wellbeing' reflects how connectedness and the way a farmer thinks are in reality, inseparable:

...still able to run the farm, and have it profitably run, and that everybody around you is satisfied with what's happening... as in family, yeah, my daughters and son-in-

laws... they're not saying, oh, poor old bugger's lost it... and my wife as well!

Meaning in success. Research has previously highlighted that the farm's profitability means not only an income, but a home, lifestyle, and the survival of an entire family (Foskey 2005). According to Erikson's (1963 as cited in Belsky 1999) theory of psychosocial development, the farm may thus represent a powerful manifestation of a middle to older age adult's need to make a productive contribution in the form of a lasting legacy. Supporting this assertion, participants in the current study described the innate sense of meaning in: "producing something". This was articulated by one of the men as a cycle of production reinforcing the meaning in the work: "You know, in the end you sow the seed and reap the harvest and you've actually got... something to show for your work...".

The meaning in success also manifested as the participants' reflections of the daily achievements involved in running the farm. They talked about the "relief" of finding that the farm was running as it should be each morning when the day's work commenced. On a larger scale, the men reflected upon a life-time's worth of achievements on the farm. For one participant, this manifested in the meaning of the growth of his business over the years: "It's exciting... the changes... I never would've thought in my 30s and 40s, that [we] would ever be croppin' [xxx acres], never in my wildest dreams".

It also emerged that for the older farmers in the current study, the meaning in success was linked to a positive sense of efficacy. Although he felt that others might see him as an 'old' farmer, one of the men spoke of his achievements in farming as evidence that he was not 'too old': "I'm still here, I haven't gone broke". Another participant reflected on the satisfaction he derived from having overcome endless challenges as part of his everyday life in farming:

Necessity's the mother of invention, you know... like you can do an awful lot by yourself that looked like almost impossible... by proppin' it up with a stick... leaning over... you can do it!

As Gullifer and Thompson (2006) suggested, productive farming may be an important aspect of maintaining a positive self-concept of a strong and capable farming man in ageing. *Autonomy and independence*. Autonomy is considered to be a fundamental aspect of psychological wellbeing (Deci and Ryan 2008; Ryff 1989). Among older adults, maintaining autonomy, independence, and thus, a sense of control has been similarly found to be critical (Boldy *et al.* 2011; Callaghan and Towers 2013; Heckhausen and Schulz 1993; Jacelon 2007). Substantiating these findings, retaining autonomy and independence was important among the older male farmers in the current study.

Farming was viewed as a real challenge, requiring real efforts, and with meaningful outcomes: "you do something and... there's a consequence." This contributed to a sense of autonomy and freedom for the men. Two ways of expressing this were: "You're not workin' to a clock, um, if you wanna take a day off you take a day off, you can", and: "the main thing... why you love it, is that you are... in control of your own destiny". For the seven men who were still farming actively but slowing down with age, the experience was considerably more positive when they maintained that sense of freedom and autonomy. Illustrating this point, one of the men, who had sold his farm but continued working on other farms, communicated a stronger sense of freedom now that he felt less personal responsibility for the outcomes: "I'm not particularly patient anymore. If you can't take a flock and make it better, I just don't wanna know...". For others who were working in a reduced capacity due to the assistance of a son or son-in-law, finding that balance between support and independence was important. One of the men revealed how he had managed this challenge by keeping his half of the business a separate entity from the half owned by his daughter and son-in-law: "We work together only at harvest time, and the rest of the time we're doin' our own thing... independent".

Challenges and crises in farming. Related to the innate meaning the men found in farming success were the many challenges they faced to achieve it. The existence of many, varied and significant challenges faced by Australia's farmers is well-documented (Alston 2012; Berry et al. 2011; Gunn et al. 2012; Polain, Berry and Hoskin 2011). The findings of the current study support and extend these to a sample of older male farmers in WA. However, the depth afforded by the current investigation highlights that it is important to explore differences in the subjective meaning of such challenges.

The men agreed with one another on that a considerable influence on their thinking and wellbeing was: "*Mother Nature*". As one participant suggested: "*You'll find most farmers* 

round here are fairly happy at the moment... cos we're havin' good season". Even a single weather event can devastate a farm, and the farmer with it: "...takes its toll at times, yeah.

When you see what could've been, and one cold night... it can just take the whole lot away from ya".

In addition to the inherent challenges in relying on the weather to farm successfully, the participants drew attention to large-scale changes in the farming industry, which were making successful farming ever more difficult. As participants in Foskey's (2005) study had noted, these men said that farming had become: "a very narrow-margin business", and was no longer just a "lifestyle". One participant summed up the differences in the way farmers have to think nowadays compared to when their fathers were farming:

Dad would go fishing for a couple of weeks, and we'd pick stumps and do a bit of work, and it'd rain, and we'd harvest and it was all good! But nowadays... you can't afford to have failures so you gotta get it right... you just gotta be on the ball.

A considerable challenge was having to market and sell their produce in a global economy. This entailed constantly watching international share-markets, and immense risk in selling based on a "good price" and anticipated produce for the year - before the season had even begun. For some participants this was described as challenging but rewarding. Others highlighted it as a considerable threat to wellbeing. As one 64-year-old farmer said: "So many people have got into trouble, because they've actually sold wheat that they haven't been able to produce".

However, in addition to having to make economic decisions based on uncertainty and dealing with adverse weather, advances in the technology of farm machinery and tools meant there was a need to upgrade equipment regularly. For the farmers predominantly involved in cropping, this meant: "...huge tractors... huge cost". To justify these costs, the way a farmer thinks is to expand the business - to acquire more land and become more efficient. However,

this means going into more debt, which also means higher interest rates for farmers. One of the men reported seeing interest rates of around 15 per cent, which was in sharp contrast to the average national interest rates of around five per cent. Related to these increasing pressures on the farm, the older farmers lamented the disintegration of rural culture in their communities.

Many participants referred to these issues as a "rural crisis". Even amongst those who were more upbeat, there was a strong sense of not being valued by government, or by the wider Australian community. One participant reflected on this in few but telling words: "We're on our own a bit. We've gotta fight our own battles". Others spoke of it with frustration and despair, and drew attention to recent events which had severely compromised the wellbeing of farmers in the state of WA:

We're an isolated minority, easily marginalised... we got people interfering with our life. Someone's gotta fight back, and unfortunately, we're not a race of people that fight our own battles... and our political bodies are very quiet in condemning things like that... no-one ever commits suicide over one single action, but it was enough - when they banned that live cattle trade - there were people that took their own lives. It was a straw that broke the camel's back.

The findings of the current study support and extend previous literature outlining how the deterioration of the Australian farming industry and a lack of real support and protection for farmers may pose a substantial threat to wellbeing (Berry *et al.* 2011; Halpin and Guilfoyle 2005; Hart, Berry and Tonna 2011; Hossain *et al.* 2008; Polain, Berry and Hoskin 2011). Given that successful farming may be a powerful manifestation of the need to make a productive contribution in life (Erikson 1963 as cited in Belsky 1999), threats to successful farming amount to threats to a meaningful sense of self, and thus, to wellbeing.

Meaning in personal resources. For the older men in the current study, thinking like a farmer also meant a focus on the meaning in personal resources. Despite the challenges these men had articulated, they ultimately had faith in their abilities to farm well. Furthermore, like the younger farmers in Caldwell and Boyd's (2009) and Staniford, Dollard and Guerin's (2009) studies, they actively drew upon a range of resources in order to do this, and at the same time, cared for their own wellbeing.

An all-important resource for successful farming was health. "Health's your main thing". The farmers' reliance on being fit and healthy in order to farm successfully was highlighted by one of the men as follows: "I can't reiterate that enough I suppose... if you're not fit, it's not gonna work... and if... you're not doin' it properly, well there's no point being there".

These findings regarding the inherent meaning in health extend de la Rue and Coulson's (2003) findings on health and wellbeing to a sample of older Western Australian farming men. In so doing, they contradicted the view of male farmers as being reluctant to consider their own health (e.g. Alston and Kent 2008; Lindner 2004).

Other meaningful personal resources were seen as innate qualities, such as not getting stressed easily and staying calm and patient. For example, one participant attributed his positive experiences in farming to being relaxed generally: "I'm not one to worry, or stress out...". Another spoke of his strong sense of self-confidence: "Oh, I basically know what I like, and what returns I'm happy with".

A common theme in the way a farmer thinks was that loving the job, in itself, was an important personal resource. This aspect of wellbeing may be viewed as related to the sense of belonging to a farming identity discussed earlier. Two quotes: "I've got an interest in the farm", and "I'm happy doing what I'm doing", illustrated this point.

As well as personal strengths and health, participants made the point (using humour) that success on the farm came from: "a lot of hard work". Staying on top of debt and keeping the farm profitable were in this way sources of motivation, and gave a sense of purpose to the work: "The fact that we got, huge land... and... we gotta pay it off... so, that's what drives you to keep going in some ways". However, other practical strategies were deemed to be important too. One participant talked about the need to utilise advisors, such as agronomists and financial counsellors: "You pay these people to advise us, and get it right. You gotta get it right. You spend the same money growing a bad crop as you do growing a good one".

The importance of receiving and implementing professional advice in farming was similarly reported by older farmers across rural NSW (Polain, Berry and Hoskin 2011).

However, as well as seeking professional advice, the men acknowledged the importance of seeking social support. As the phenomena of social support was discussed under the 'connectedness' theme, it is necessary to say here only that the older men took an active approach to seeking social support in their everyday lives in farming.

Furthermore, as did farmers of mixed ages in Staniford, Dollard and Guerin's (2009) study, the older farming men in the current study presented as advocates for the use of adaptive psychological strategies in their everyday farming. One such strategy was to embrace the challenges of the future, and accept set-backs in the past: "You just gotta start lookin' for the next year... the next challenge...". Another strategy deemed important was the positive framing of debt: "Bought land is just opportunities arisen... learning to live with debt's another thing... it's only a number nowadays".

An interesting finding was that for some participants it was counter-productive to focus too much on the challenges and crises in farming. Although he experienced sympathy for farmers more severely affected than he, one man felt that the negative message being

portrayed was not representative of his own experience, and furthermore, could undermine his own wellbeing:

Every day... you hear people get on [the radio] and they say they're speaking for farmers... how the grain industry's in trouble and this one's in trouble and that one... I'm so sorry to hear it, but you gotta turn it off, you know? Too many negative thoughts in there about how bad things are when they're not... don't speak for me!

To date, few studies had focussed on the strengths and personal resources of older farming men specifically. However, the current findings highlight that these may be worthy of investigating further, in terms of how they relate to efficacy, mastery and sense of self in farming, and therefore, to wellbeing.

# Wellbeing after farming

The inter-connected nature of farming life – and the farmer within it – meant that wellbeing after farming was a difficult concept for older farming men in the GSW. This is congruent with a general finding in older adulthood, maintaining self-integrity has a considerable influence on wellbeing (Dezutter *et al.* 2013; Giblin 2011; McAdams 1996; O'Rourke, Cappeliez and Claxton 2011). It also fits with findings regarding older male farmers in the state of NSW (Gullifer and Thompson 2006; Polain, Berry and Hoskin 2011; Wythes and Lyons 2006). However, the findings of the current study extend this literature by providing depth on the subjective meaning of wellbeing in terms of self-integrity after farming. Furthermore, they provide a Western Australian focus on these phenomena. A deeply insightful reflection from one of the participants articulated the ways in which meaning was ascribed to the challenge of wellbeing and integrity after farming:

When you've run it for thirty years or something... you're the one making it happen, and then suddenly you... it's a hard thing I think for anyone, even if they are open minded about it...

Three sub-themes illustrate key considerations of the men regarding this theme: psychological reflection; engagement and health; productive contribution. 

Psychological reflection. It emerged that wellbeing after farming may be derived from psychological reflection on a life lived in farming. This echoes McAdam's (1996) finding that a major positive task for older adults is to reconstruct their sense of self in a coherent life story. With regards older farming men in the GSW, this entailed positive reminiscence on a life lived on the family farm, as well as on their accrued farming knowledge and wisdom: "Somebody could run in a mob of sheep, into the yards... it might be fifty, it might be a thousand... but every one of them's an individual to me". In general, the men reminisced on having had satisfying and fulfilling careers: "It has been kind to us", was one way of expressing this.

However, reminiscing could also be about framing life after farming as a welcome, positive change. "Slowing down" in farming was expressed by a 64 year-old participant as a chance to be able to spend more time with his wife: "just more time together. You know like, [my wife's] in town and I go out to the farm... there's a gap, you know?". For the only participant fully retired from farming, the strategy of acceptance in a spiritual sense was critical in maintaining wellbeing after retirement: "I'm a Christian, and I've never felt so secure".

Engagement and health. Physical health and slowing down with age were salient features of lived experience for the participants. As participants in Gullifer and Thompson's (2006) study had revealed, health was what enabled continued farming, and thus, afforded the men continued wellbeing as they aged. However, in the current study it was also recognised that

the reverse was true – continued physical and mental engagement through farming fostered all-round health. A 61-year-old participant who was thinking about his impending retirement and ceasing farming altogether explained this predicament: "At the moment I'm forced to be physically active, so… it worries me a little bit… I'll have to motivate myself to still do something to get fit". For one of the men, the meaning in continued engagement in farming work was that it maintained both his physical and mental health. With particular reference to his fear of cognitive decline in older age, he said: "that's one of the reasons I still enjoy farming, cos it's keepin' my mind busy".

Another important aspect of farming work which had been noted among older farming men previously (Wythes and Lyons 2006), was that it was simply important to be: "doing something... being physically and mentally engaged". However, upon further reflection, being physically and mentally engaged was seen as needing to have a real purpose. In this regard, farming work was valued above other forms of engagement. One man articulated its value as follows:

I love doing productive work... being able to stand back... and say - wow, I've really achieved something. I hate doing useless work. Hobbies hold no appeal for me at all.

One participant summed up the overall sentiment regarding ageing and engagement, health and farming: "I don't wanna go to a home or anything like that when I do get too dottery... I'd prefer to die with my boots on... out on the farm".

*Productive contribution*. As the meaning in farming work related to connectedness, mastery, efficacy, autonomy, and doing something with a real challenge, it emerged as an all-consuming mission in life to produce and to provide Thus, whilst it is seen as an important developmental task for middle-aged adults generally to make a productive contribution to something that will out-live oneself (Erikson 1963 as cited in Belsky 1999), the productive contribution enabled by farming may extend far beyond a mid-life developmental transition.

In the current study, the meaning in making a productive contribution specifically involved farming.

For participants, the main way this was achieved was by continuing to farm actively. For five of the eight participants, being succeeded by a son or son-in-law in the business fostered this. As a 64-year-old man noted: "I can... go out the back corner outta the way and... fix a fence or burn up a log or somethin'... I can always be associated without bein' underfoot".

However, it also emerged that many of the older farmers were continuing to make a productive contribution to farming which was separate from their actual farming work. After many years of accrued knowledge and wisdom in farming, they were able to mentor younger farmers. As one of the men reflected, this was a positive experience:

Just on the production that we used to get... the number of people who've come to me for advice, and asked me to mentor them.. it's sort of quite complimentary...

For another participant, the meaning in making a productive contribution to the next generation included fostering his son-in-law's autonomy on the farm:

It's getting to that stage, and it's nice I think, that [son-in-law's] got the freedom to be able to operate without... an older age-group person overseein' everything...

This last point highlighted another important domain in which older farming men found meaning in productive contribution – in their relationships. The wellbeing of their adult children, as well as their grandchildren, was of paramount importance to the men: "It's that demand that they be healthy and good", as one participant reflected. The wellbeing of grandchildren – a source of joy and pride for the men – also emerged as important. However, having grandchildren also appeared to highlight to participants that they were nearing the end of their own lives. For one participant this meant having to leave his grandchildren to grow

up in a deteriorating and increasingly challenging world: "Four grandchildren, and you start to think... where are they goin' in this world, what's this world got to offer for them?".

The importance of having made a productive contribution to one's children was also evident in the distress experienced by participants when it was perceived not to have occurred. More than one of the men expressed despair at being unable to protect or prevent an adult child from living difficulties – such as mental illness or poor financial decisions. This was articulated by one man, who reflected: "...I've never been good on uncertainties. I like pigeon-holing and I like to see something done and then you move onto the next problem". The phenomenon of parenting an adult child perceived to be struggling in life has been found to be a significant source of distress generally in older adulthood (Pillemar and Suitor 1991). Related to this, was the pressure of writing a will and arranging for the succession of the farm. Another participant stated that his concerns over how to be fair to each of his children when only one of them could inherit the family business often kept him awake at night.

Given the importance of continued productive contribution in farming, contributing to the wider farming community emerged as a strength for some of the men. There was a strong sense that as older guys, they were: "holding [the community] together", and there was an identified need to: "...get the younger ones involved". However, primarily the men communicated their role as simply responding to a need: "...needed doin', so I did it". A part of meaningfully contributing to the community for some participants was to provide the social support for other farmers, that they too had relied upon. One man found meaning in his and his wife's willingness to be available to others in times of need: "We had a bit of an open door... if anybody was in strife, they're quite welcome to contact us any hour of the day or night".

The crop group participated in by a 58 year-old farmer emerged as an exceptional example of how older farming men may continue to make a productive contribution to farming, even after ceasing to work on the farm. This group fulfilled the needs of the community, as well as younger and older farmers alike. Firstly, like-minded individuals (farmers), could share information about their farming, as well as receive and give emotional support to those in difficulty. Secondly, with an influx of younger farmers, the older men were able to pass on their wisdom: "A few of us oldies enjoyed the fact that some of the younger ones were asking questions and wanted to know…". Then, organisations and advisory groups from the local and wider community benefited from being able to participate in the group sessions, and promote their products directly to potential buyers.

One final note on this sub-theme, is that attending the current interview on wellbeing appeared to be, in itself, a way to make a productive contribution to the farming community. These men were speaking up about their lives and sharing their stories, for the benefit of other farmers, their communities, and their children alike. In this way, the findings of the current study furthered those of Polain, Berry and Hoskin (2011), where older farmers had likewise provided carefully considered reflections on the topics of mental health and wellbeing. As one participant put it: "I think that the survey, this study, is a good one to have. Because I think it possibly contributes to our wellbeing, in a way".

*Mental illness, services and the industry* 

This theme emerged as a related yet distinct aspect in the meaning of lived experience of wellbeing. For some participants, it emerged in its own right, and for others, it was intertwined with wellbeing. Of note, participants did not primarily have an 'illness connotation' when discussing wellbeing. However, when asked about 'mental health services' they thought primarily of mental illness. This finding extends that of Pettigrew *et al.* (2012), who noted in a sample of urban Western Australian adults that discussing 'mental health'

elicited illness connotations. Two sub-themes were identified as key to articulating the meaning in this final theme: perceptions and experience; current and future utility of services. *Perceptions and experience*. Participants had varying degrees of experience around the topic of mental health concerns. However, experience did not appear to lead to predictable perspectives on the broader topic, suggesting that the meaning in this theme is highly subjective.

Generally, the men were aware of depression, stress, mental breakdown, and suicide. Perceptions of services varied. One man spoke of "city psychs", and another of the differences between the quality of the private and the public systems. Others vaguely referred to mental health nurses, or said that they did not know what kinds of services were available, and, if there were any, what they would do. Polain, Berry and Hoskin (2011) similarly noted this, with older farmers generally being unaware if there were any services available to them. These findings together provide a real-life perspective on the very real problem of limited access to essential services in rural areas of Australia (e.g. Berry et al. 2011; Cheung et al. 2012; Polain, Berry and Hoskin 2011; Taylor et al. 2010).

Like a broader community sample of farmers in Staniford, Dollard and Guerin's (2009) study of 'help-seeking', many of the participants described the experience of feeling "down", or doing: "a bit of deep thinking", as opposed to depression. This was something which: "after a few days... tends to sort of dissipate and things improve". A common sentiment was that depression and stress were something experienced by others. One of the men talked about how with the increasing pressures of farming, there was a growing necessity for modern farmers to: "unburden themselves", by going to Men's Sheds for example. He further highlighted how farming men themselves were active in their own mental health and wellbeing, as they had come together to form groups such as Men's Sheds.

For some of the men it was difficult to articulate what mental illnesses were. One participant said of depression: "I could never fully understand it... with a bit of medication, you solve it... that sort of blew me away a bit...". Another thought primarily of dementia, and although he seemed uncomfortable talking about mental illness generally, he highlighted the fear he had of this particular illness: "Dementia. Well, that's... shocking. That would be the mental side of it that'd worry me the most".

Other perceptions around mental illness, services and the industry replicated those noted by Polain, Berry and Hoskin (2011) in older male farmers in NSW: Awareness and education were valuable to both individual farmers and the community. One participant spoke of the importance in having knowledge for empowerment. He felt that being equipped with knowledge was vital for those close to someone affected, but that it could also be painful:

I think the circumstances of having it - the knowledge - forced on you is regrettable, cos it means that people close to you have suffered it... Clearly, if you've got someone close to ya, you need all the knowledge you can get... plus.

Regarding access to information about mental illness and services generally, participants felt that awareness was very good in the community, with organisations such as One Life and Beyond Blue prolific in campaigning. It was felt that this approach may eventually reduce stigma. However, some participants were frustrated with the degree to which: "they push it all the time". There was also an element of distrust in the awareness campaigns and the mental health industry. For example, participants cited personal experiences which suggested that mental health campaigns were: "over-simplifying it". Additionally, they felt the industry stereotyped them as being "macho" or "Aussie tough blokes that think the same way". These men came voluntarily to an interview on the topic of wellbeing and mental health, and they provided rich accounts of the meaning in these issues for them. Thus, it appears that

generalisations about masculinity and a stoic farming culture (e.g. Alston 2012; Lindner 2004) may not be entirely accurate. Furthermore, they may be counter-productive in that mainstream messages about mental health may not be seen as credible by their target audience.

Related to these feelings of distrust was the common sentiment that the real problems for farmers are in their having to survive an unsupported and unprotected farming industry.

The men were frustrated and upset by the inattention given to the farming industry, and too much attention given to mental health campaigns:

...they're not getting to the crux of the problem. And the problem is that people are... having bad seasons, poor financial advice previously... [mental health] is just creating... another level of bureaucracy.

Current and future utility of services. The meaning in mental health services now, and into the future, was articulated in a number of different ways.

Some of the men had been to a local GP, or knew of people who had, but it was felt that: "local GPs aren't good enough. They don't understand that there's... different things you have to look for [in farmers]". In addition to this was the perception that clinicians assisting farmers needed to be aware of the many and varied issues affecting farmers and their health. It was important they: "listen with knowledge... not education", and "ask the right questions".

Even if services were available, there was a general consensus among the men that they would find it difficult to admit to anyone – let alone a professional – that they needed mental health support: "I would most probably think it was... that I was admitting some sort of failure". However, the majority did not feel that they had needed to at any point in their lives, and so were not entirely sure how they would react in the situation: "I don't think I've ever been in a position where I've felt as though I needed to". A common perspective was to question the utility of having mental health service in the town in the future. This was

because it would be near impossible to attend an appointment without someone in such a small community finding out. Essentially, admitting you were having difficulties serious enough to warrant professional help, would be to admit this to everybody you knew.

The older farming men who participated in the current study demonstrated having carefully thought about how best to support older farming men and farmers in general. A common theme was to encourage men to talk to someone they could trust: "Everybody out there is... on their own, until they find somewhere to go to... just talk to...". This person could be a wife, a long-time friend, or even an acquaintance in the community. This is congruent with prior evidence that perceived social support protected depressed farming men from suicidal ideation (McLaren and Challis 2009), and that farmers in general may cope by deliberately using social support (Caldwell and Boyd 2009; Staniford, Dollard and Guerin 2009). However, the current study adds depth to earlier findings by showing that older farming men in particular may value sharing their difficulties with a close companion.

Others talked about using the strengths they had discussed earlier on in the interview, such as optimism, acceptance, and utilising advisors in financial and farming issues. For some participants, going on holidays with their wives was a valued method of escaping the pressure at home. Those who had been involved considerably in the local community stressed that this was a profoundly positive part of their lives, and that it may be important in fostering wellbeing among older male farmers.

However, it was further stressed that of paramount importance in addressing the mental health needs of the farming community was to change the conditions in the industry under which they worked, as well as altering the cultural misconceptions of farmers. One participant suggested simply: "guarantee the price of wheat!". He elaborated by saying that rather than relying on mental health services, farming as an industry should be made: "a

climate where people can actually handle it themselves... a heck of a lot better than trying to use band-aid methods".

These findings support and extend previous research in the field of farmers and mental health service provision generally (e.g. Blackburn *et al.* 2009; Polain, Berry and Hoskin 2011; Staniford, Dollard and Guerin 2009). They also lend further insight to a deficits focus in the literature which views male farmers as holding negative attitudes toward mental health service utilisation (Alston 2012; Polain, Berry and Hoskin 2011). Rather, the perspectives of older male farmers in the current study show that although they may not be receptive to current approaches to mental health service provision, there are many valid reasons for these, including that they perceive they are being stereotyped in mainstream awareness campaigns.

### Conclusion

The purpose of the current study was to explore how older male farmers in the GSW region of WA ascribed meaning to their lived experiences of wellbeing. Out of this investigation it emerged that for the men, the meaning of wellbeing was inextricable from a 'farming' sense of self. Participants provided rich and detailed accounts of the meaning in farming life and their place within it. In line with previous literature, they described farming life as a connected life. Farming was inextricable from the meaning in family ties, and providing for the next generation. Wellbeing was living on the land, and belonging there with family and community. However, first and foremost, the men were farmers. They valued being physically and mentally engaged, the freedom in farming, and the reward in producing something real. A life in farming meant that efficacy and productive work had become inherently meaningful. Having the skills, knowledge and wisdom to overcome the many and varied challenges in farming were valued aspects of being an older male farmer.

A unique finding of the current study was related to the men's strong orientation as farmers. It had been noted previously in the literature that retirement may pose a threat to an older male farmer's sense of self. The current findings concurred with those previously in that the older farmers were focussed on continuing to farm for as long as possible until they were 'forced' to slow down with age. However, in previous studies it had been suggested that retirement may be more positive if alternative sources of meaning and engagement were developed. In the current study, whilst many men were slowing down with age and found meaning in being part of the community, their activities were still primarily rooted in farming itself. For example, volunteering in the community was seen as a way of sustaining the social framework underpinning farming life, and some of the men found meaning in being able to mentor younger farmers. Of note, participating in the current study relevant to farmers and wellbeing appeared to be seen by participants as another way to contribute in meaningful way to farming.

A further objective of the current study was to explore the perspectives and experiences of the men on mental health service provision. The depth with which they responded on this topic furthered existing evidence that older male farmers do value and consider their mental health and wellbeing. However, it also emerged that while mental illness was perceived to be a real and serious issue facing rural communities and that it needed to be addressed, both the causes and the solutions relating to these issues may be experienced as incongruent with a sense of self in farming, and farming life in itself.

When the men spoke about mental illness and services, they equated it with not being able to farm profitably, and a loss in efficacy. Specifically, the threat of mental illness was seen largely as coming about due to the increasing unsustainability of the farming industry. Thus, it is suggested that protecting the wellbeing and mental health of farmers would start by addressing the economic uncertainty in farming, and investing in the infrastructure of rural

communities. Relating to this, a major barrier to utilising mental health services was that there were very few services available in the region. Many men were not aware even if there were any services, and were not certain of what they would offer. However, given that efficacy and the autonomy in being productive on the farm were central to sense of self, even if services were available, it is suggested that the admission of 'not coping' in itself would undermine wellbeing. Rather, the men's suggestions regarding how best to address the wellbeing needs of older male farmers and farmers generally echoed their descriptions of what wellbeing meant – to exist, integrated within farming life, being a part of a valued family and community network, and continuing to derive a sense of efficacy and achievement as a productive farmer.

In addition to the identified need for comprehensive improvements in the farming industry, the findings of the current study suggest that addressing wellbeing in older male farmers in the GSW in an empowering way would mean supporting their need for self-integrity. Interventions seeking to foster wellbeing in these communities, and likewise, to treat mental illness should be designed in such a way as to promote a sense of belonging, feeling productive, capable, and engaged in meaningful activities. Taken together, the current findings suggest that providing older farmers the opportunity of a continued role in farming as a 'farm elder' (e.g. Reed *et al.* 2012) may be an intrinsically positive way of fostering self-integrity and wellbeing in ageing. This speaks to a traditional view of the older members of hunter-gatherer or agricultural societies. In these contexts, when older adults were no longer physically useful, their wisdom continued to be valuable in the transmission of knowledge to younger members of society (Novak and Campbell 2006). With the aim of informing the development of relevant and empowering interventions for older farming men, it is therefore a recommendation of the current study that the notion of the farm elder is further explored in subsequent research.

A limitation of the current study lay in its definition of 'older' farmer. It is possible that although the men self-identified as older farmers by participating in the study, there may be variation among older farmers overall. The oldest participant was 69 years of age at the time of interviewing, and as such, it is not known whether the current findings could be generalised to farmers older than this. Future studies could seek to provide clarity on this matter by recruiting within more specific age-groups of farmers. For example, it would be interesting to explore the meaning of wellbeing from the perspectives of older farmers over the age of 70.

Another possible limitation was that the men who participated in the current study may have represented a thriving population of older farmers. This was highlighted in their discourses when the men referred to farmers in neighbouring agricultural areas, who, in contrast to the current participants, were affected by such severe drought and resulting financial hardship that they had recently been forced to abandon their farms. However, this may have also represented a strength in the current study. Thriving older farmers are well-placed to be able to provide insight on the experience of wellbeing.

Another strength of the current study was that it extended what is only a small body of evidence specific to older farming men in Australia to the state of WA. To the researcher's knowledge, it was the first to explore the subjective lived experiences of Western Australian older male farmers in relation to their strengths and wellbeing. There may be important differences in how different sub-populations of older farming men ascribe meaning to wellbeing. It is thus suggested that future research seeks to extend the current findings' transferability to other farming men in the state of WA.

In conclusion, older male farmers of the GSW region of WA emerged as active, engaged, wise and compassionate people. They were motivated to participate in life, and on the topics of wellbeing as it related to themselves and to the younger generation of farmers

now in the job. More attention in research and policy needs to be given to the voices of this under heard and under-represented group.

### References

- Allan, J. 2010. Determinants of mental health and well-being in rural communities: Do we understand enough to influence planning and policy? *The Australian Journal of Rural Health*, **18**, 1, 3-4. doi:10.1111/j.1440-1584.2009.01121.x
- Alston, M. 2012. Rural male suicide in Australia. *Social Science and Medicine*, **74**, 4, 515-22. doi:10.1016/j.socscimed.2010.04.036
- Alston, M. and Kent, J. 2008. The Big Dry: The link between rural masculinities and poor health outcomes for farming men. *Journal of Sociology*, **44**, 2, 133-47. doi:10.1177/1440783308089166
- Antle, B. J. and Regehr, C. 2003. Beyond Individual Rights and Freedoms: Metaethics in Social Work Research. *Social Work*, **48**, 1, 135-44. doi:10.1093/sw/48.1.135
- Australian Bureau of Statistics. 2008. *Population projections, Australia, 2006 to 2101* (ABS Publication No. 3222.0). Available online at <a href="http://www.abs.gov.au/ausstats/abs@.nsf/mf/3222.0">http://www.abs.gov.au/ausstats/abs@.nsf/mf/3222.0</a> [Accessed 13/9/13]
- Australian Bureau of Statistics. 2012. *Australian social trends: Australian farming and farmers*. (ABS Publication No. 4102.0). Available online at <a href="http://www.abs.gov.au/AUSSTATS/abs@.nsf/Lookup/4102.0">http://www.abs.gov.au/AUSSTATS/abs@.nsf/Lookup/4102.0</a> [Accessed 10/3/13]
- Baker, L. and Gringart, E. 2009. Body image and self-esteem in older adulthood. *Ageing and Society*, **29**, 6, 977-995. doi:10.1017/S0144686X09008721
- Baltes, P. B. 1998. Theoretical propositions of life-span developmental psychology: On the dynamics between growth and decline. In M. Lawton, T. A. Salthouse (eds), *Essential papers on the psychology of aging* (pp. 86-123). New York, NY US: New York University Press.

- Baltes, M. M. and Carstensen, L. L. 2003. The process of successful aging: Selection, optimization and compensation. In U. M. Staudinger, U. Lindenberger (eds), *Understanding human development: Dialogues with lifespan psychology* (pp. 81-104). Dordrecht Netherlands: Kluwer Academic Publishers.
- Baltes, P. B., Smith, J. and Staudinger, U. M. 1992. Wisdom and successful aging. In T. Sonderegger (ed.), *Nebraska symposium on motivation* (Vol. 39, pp. 123–67). Lincoln, NE: University of Nebraska Press.
- Bandura, A. 1977. Self-efficacy: Toward a unifying theory of behavioral change.

  \*Psychological Review, 84, 2, 191-15. doi:10.1037/0033-295X.84.2.191
- Belsky, J. K. 1999. *The psychology of aging: Theory, research and interventions*, (3<sup>rd</sup> ed.).

  Pacific Grove: Brooks/Cole Publishing Company
- Berry, H. L., Hogan, A., Owen, J., Rickwood, D. and Fragar, L. 2011. Climate change and farmers' mental health: Risks and responses. *Asia-Pacific Journal of Public Health*, **232**, (Suppl), 119S-32S. doi:10.1177/1010539510392556
- Biggerstaff, D. and Thompson, A. R. 2008. Interpretative Phenomenological Analysis (IPA):

  A qualitative methodology of choice in healthcare research. *Qualitative Research in Psychology*, **5**, 3, 214-24. doi:10.1080/14780880802314304
- Blackburn, J., Brumby, S., Willder, S. and McKnight, R. 2009. Intervening to improve health indicators among Australian farm families. *Journal of Agromedicine*, **14**, 3, 345-56. doi:10.1080/10599240903041638
- Boldy, D. and Grenade, L. 2011. Loneliness and social isolation among older people: the views of community organisations and groups. *Australian and New Zealand Journal of Public Health*, **35**, 6, 583. doi:10.1111/j.1753-6405.2011.00795.x

- Boldy, D., Grenade, L., Lewin, G., Karol, E. and Burton, E. 2011. Older people's decisions regarding 'ageing in place': A Western Australian case study. *Australasian Journal on Ageing*, **30**, 3, 136-42. doi:10.1111/j.1741-6612.2010.00469.x
- Boudiny, K. 2013. 'Active ageing': From empty rhetoric to effective policy tool. *Ageing and Society*, **33**, 6, 1077-98.
- Brumby, S., Chandrasekara, A., McCoombe, S., Kremer, P. and Lewandowski, P. 2012. Cardiovascular risk factors and psychological distress in Australian farming communities. *The Australian Journal of Rural Health*, **20**, 3, 131-37. doi:10.1111/j.1440-1584.2012.01273.x
- Callaghan, L. and Towers, A-M. 2013. Feeling in control: Comparing older people's experiences in different care settings. *Ageing and Society*, 1-25. doi:10.1017/S0144686X13000184
- Caldwell, K. and Boyd, C. 2009. Coping and resilience in farming families affected by drought. *Rural and Remote Health*, **9**, 2, 1088-98.
- Cheung, Y., Spittal, M. J., Pirkis, J. and Yip, P. 2012. Spatial analysis of suicide mortality in Australia: Investigation of metropolitan-rural-remote differentials of suicide risk across states/territories. *Social Science and Medicine*, **75**, 8, 1460-8. doi:10.1016/j.socscimed.2012.04.008
- Cook, C. C., Martin, P., Yearns, M. and Damhorst, M. 2007. Attachment to 'Place' and Coping with Losses in Changed Communities: A Paradox for Aging Adults. *Family and Consumer Sciences Research Journal*, 35, 3, 201-14. doi:10.1177/1077727X06296794

- Council of Australian Governments. 2012. The roadmap for national mental health reform

  2012-2022: An initiative of the Council of Australian Governments [COAG].

  Available online at

  <a href="http://www.coag.gov.au/sites/default/files/The%20Roadmap%20for%20National%20">http://www.coag.gov.au/sites/default/files/The%20Roadmap%20for%20National%20</a>

  Mental%20Health%20Reform%202012-2022.pdf.pdf [Accessed 5/5/13]
- Creswell, J. W. 2007. *Qualitative inquiry and research design: Choosing among five approaches* (2<sup>nd</sup> ed.). Thousand Oaks, California: Sage Publications Inc.
- Crotty, M. 1998. *The foundations of social research: Meaning and perspective in the research process*. Thousand Oaks, CA: Sage Publications Inc.
- Collin, P. J., Metcalf, A. T., Stephens-Reicher, J. C., Blanchard, M. E., Herrman, H. E., Rahilly, K. and Burns, J. M. 2011. ReachOut.com: The role of an online service for promoting help-seeking in young people. *Advances in Mental Health*, **101**, 39-51. doi:10.5172/jamh.2011.10.1.39
- Deci, E. L. and Ryan, R. M. 2008. Facilitating optimal motivation and psychological well-being across life's domains. *Canadian Psychology/Psychologie Canadienne*, **49**, 1, 14-23. doi:10.1037/0708-5591.49.1.14
- de Jonge, D. M., Jones, A., Phillips, R. and Chung, M. 2011. Understanding the essence of home: Older people's experience of home in Australia. *Occupational Therapy International*, **18**, 1, 39-47. doi:10.1002/oti.312
- de la Rue, M. and Coulson, I. 2003. The meaning of health and well-being: voices from older rural women. *Rural and Remote Health*, **3**, 192, 1-10. Available online at <a href="http://www.rrh.org.au">http://www.rrh.org.au</a> [Accessed 28/5/13]
- Department of Regional Development and Lands, Government of Western Australia. 2013.

  \*\*Explore the WA Regions\*. Available online at <a href="http://www.rdl.wa.gov.au/Pages/default.aspx">http://www.rdl.wa.gov.au/Pages/default.aspx</a> [Accessed 25/3/2013]

- Dezutter, J., Wiesmann, U., Apers, S. and Luyckx, K. 2013. Sense of coherence, depressive feelings and life satisfaction in older persons: a closer look at the role of integrity and despair. *Aging and Mental Health*, **17**, 7, 839-843.

  doi:10.1080/13607863.2013.792780
- Diener, E. 1984. Subjective well-being. Psychological Bulletin, 95, 3, 542-75
- Donovan, R., Henley, N., Jalleh, G., Silburn, S., Zubrick, S. and Williams, A. 2007. People's beliefs about factors contributing to mental health: implications for mental health promotion. *Health Promotion Journal of Australia: Official Journal of Australian*Association of Health Promotion Professionals, 18, 1, 50-56
- Duckworth, A., Steen, T. A. and Seligman, M. P. 2005. Positive Psychology in Clinical Practice. *Annual Review of Clinical Psychology*, **1**, 1, 629-51. doi:10.1146/annurev.clinpsy.1.102803.144154
- Egan, G. 1990. *The skilled helper: A systematic approach to effective helping* (4th ed.). Belmont, CA US: Thomson Brooks/Cole Publishing Co.
- Erber, J. T. 2005. *Aging and older adulthood*. Toronto, Canada: Wadsworth Erikson, E.H. 1963. *Childhood and society*. New York: Norton.
- Farnworth, C. 2009. Well-being is a process of becoming: Respondent-led research withorganic farmers in Madagascar. *Social Indicators Research*, **90**, 1, 89-106. doi:10.1007/s11205-008-9314-8
- Foskey, R. 2005. *Older farmers and retirement*. (A report for the Rural Industries Research and Development Corporation). Available online at Rural Industries Research and Development Corporation website: <a href="https://rirdc.infoservices.com.au/downloads/05-006">https://rirdc.infoservices.com.au/downloads/05-006</a> [Accessed 3/6/13]

- Fragar, L., Kelly, B., Peters, M., Henderson, A. and Tonna, A. 2008. Partnerships to promote mental health of NSW farmers: the New South Wales Farmers Blueprint for Mental Health. *The Australian Journal of Rural Health*, **16**, 3, 170-5. doi:10.1111/j.1440-1584.2008.00968.x
- Fraser, C. E., Smith, K. B., Judd, F. F., Humphreys, J. S., Fragar, L. J. and Henderson, A. A. 2005. Farming and mental health problems and mental illness. *International Journal of Social Psychiatry*, **51**, 4, 340-9. doi:10.1177/0020764005060844
- Giblin, J. C. 2011. Successful aging: choosing wisdom over despair. Journal of Psychosocial Nursing and Mental Health Services, 49, 3, 23-27. doi:10.3928/02793695-20110208-01
- Gleibs, I. H., Haslam, C., Jones, J. M., Haslam, S., McNeill, J. and Connolly, H. 2011. No country for old men? The role of a 'Gentlemen's Club' in promoting social engagement and psychological well-being in residential care. *Aging and Mental Health*, **15**, 4, 456-66. doi:10.1080/13607863.2010.536137
- Grenade, L. and Boldy, D. 2008. Social isolation and loneliness among older people: issues and future challenges in community and residential settings. *Australian Health Review: A Publication of the Australian Hospital Association*, **32**, 3, 468-78.
- Guiney, R. 2012. Farming suicides during the Victorian drought: 2001–2007. *The Australian Journal of Rural Health*, **201**, 11-15. doi:10.1111/j.1440-1584.2011.01244.x
- Gullifer, J and Thompson, A. P. 2006. Subjective realities of older male farmers: Self-perceptions of ageing and work. *Rural Society*, **16**, 1, 60-77. Available online at <a href="http://pubs.e-contentmanagement.com/toc/rsj/16/1">http://pubs.e-contentmanagement.com/toc/rsj/16/1</a>[Accessed 5/5/13]
- Gunn, K., Kettler, L., Skaczkowski, G. and Turnbull, D. 2012. Farmers' stress and coping in a time of drought. *Rural and Remote Health*, **12**, 2071-87.

- Halpin, D. and Guilfoyle, A. 2005. The Attribution of Self Amongst Australian Family Farm Operators: Personal Responsibility and Control. *Journal of Comparative Family Studies*, **36**, 3, 475-87.
- Hart, C., Berry, H. and Tonna, A. 2011. Improving the mental health of rural New South Wales communities facing drought and other adversities. *The Australian Journal of Rural Health*, **19**, 5, 231-38. doi:10.1111/j.1440-1584.2011.01225.x
- Heckhausen, J. and Schulz, R. 1993. Optimisation by selection and compensation: Balancing primary and secondary control in life span development. *International Journal of Behavioral Development*, **16**, 2, 287-303.
- Howat, P., Boldy, D. and Horner, B. 2004. Promoting the health of older Australians: program options, priorities and research. *Australian Health Review: A Publication of the Australian Hospital Association*, **27**, 1, 49-55.
- Hossain, D., Eley, R., Coutts, J. and Gorman, D. 2008. Mental health of farmers in Southern Queensland: Issues and support. *The Australian Journal of Rural Health*, **16**, 6, 343-8. doi:10.1111/j.1440-1584.2008.01014.x
- Huppert, F. A. and So, T. C. 2013. Flourishing across Europe: Application of a new conceptual framework for defining well-being. *Social Indicators Research*, **110**, 3, 837-61. doi:10.1007/s11205-011-9966-7
- Huxhold, O., Fiori, K. L. and Windsor, T. D. 2013. The dynamic interplay of social network characteristics, subjective well-being and health: The costs and benefits of socioemotional selectivity. *Psychology and Aging*, **28**, 1, 3-16. doi:10.1037/a0030170
- Jacelon, C. S. 2007. Theoretical perspectives of perceived control in older adults: A selective review of the literature. *Journal of Advanced Nursing*, **59**, 1, 1-10. doi:10.1111/j.1365-2648.2007.04320.x

- Jayawickreme, E., Forgeard, M. C. and Seligman, M. P. 2012. The engine of well-being. *Review of General Psychology*, **16**, 4, 327-42. doi:10.1037/a0027990
- Kahana, E., Bhatta, T., Lovegreen, L. D., Kahana, B. and Midlarsky, E. 2013. Altruism, helping and volunteering: Pathways to well-being in late life. *Journal of Aging and Health*, **25**, 1, 159-87. doi:10.1177/0898264312469665
- Keyes, C. M. 2002. The mental health continuum: From languishing to flourishing in life. *Journal of Health and Social Behavior*, **43**, 2, 207-22. doi:10.2307/3090197
- Keyes, C. M. 1998. Social well-being. *Social Psychology Quarterly*, **61**, 2, 121-40. doi:10.2307/2787065
- Kitto, S., Chesters, J. and Grbich, C. 2008. Quality in qualitative research. *The Medical Journal of Australia*, **188**, 4, 243-46.
- Langdridge, D. 2007. *Phenomenological psychology: Theory, research and method.* Harlow, England: Pearson Education Limited.
- Liamputtong, P. 2009. *Qualitative research methods* (3<sup>rd</sup> ed.). South Melbourne, Australia: Oxford University Press.
- Lindner, H. 2004, December. Male farmer's health and safety: 'It's the nature of the job'.

  Paper presented at the annual conference of The Australian Sociological Association (TASA), Beechworth, VIC. Available online at <a href="http://www.tasa.org.au/conferences/conferencepapers04/">http://www.tasa.org.au/conferences/conferencepapers04/</a> [Accessed 11/8/13]
- Linley, P. 2013. Human strengths and well-being: Finding the best within us at the intersection of eudaimonic philosophy, humanistic psychology and positive psychology. In A. S. Waterman (ed.), *The best within us: Positive psychology perspectives on eudaimonia* (pp. 269-85). Washington, DC US: American Psychological Association. doi:10.1037/14092-014

- Markus, H. R. and Herzog, A. R. 1991. The role of the self-concept in aging. Annual review of gerontology and geriatrics, **11**, 110-43
- Matringe, C. 2009. *Exploring older adults' perspectives on well-being* (Master's thesis). Edith Cowan University, Perth, Australia.
- McAdams, D. P. 1996. Narrating the self in adulthood. In J. E. Birren, G. M. Kenyon, J. E. Ruth, J. J. F. Schroots and Svensson (eds), *Aging and biography: Explorations in adult development* (pp. 131-48). New York: Springer.
- McAdams, D. P., de St. Aubin, E. and Logan, R. L. 1993. Generativity among young, midlife, and older adults. *Psychology and Aging*, **8**, 221-30.
- McEwan, A., Bowers, J. and Saal, T. 2009. *A human rights based approach to mental health promotion in the context of climate change in rural and remote Australia* (Position Paper). Available online at the Centre for Rural and Remote Mental Health,

  Queensland website: http://www.crrmhq.com.au/publications/ [Accessed 30/3/13]
- McLaren, S. and Challis, C. 2009. Resilience among men farmers: The protective roles of social support and sense of belonging in the depression-suicidal ideation relation.

  \*Death Studies\*, 33\*, 3, 262-76. doi:10.1080/07481180802671985
- Millar, J. and Curtis, A. 1997. Moving farmer knowledge beyond the farm gate: An Australian study of farmer knowledge in group learning. *European Journal of Agricultural Education and Extension*, **4**, 2, 133-42. Available online at <a href="http://www.tandfonline.com/doi/abs/10.1080/13892249785300241">http://www.tandfonline.com/doi/abs/10.1080/13892249785300241</a> [Accessed 3/6/13]
- Mountain, G. A. and Craig, C. L. 2010. The lived experience of redesigning lifestyle post-retirement in the UK [Special issue]. *Occupational Therapy International*, **18**, 48-58.
- Moxey, A., McEvoy, M., Bowe, S. and Attia, J. 2011. Spirituality, religion, social support and health among older Australian adults. *Australasian Journal on Ageing*, **30**, 2, 82-8. doi:10.1111/j.1741-6612.2010.00453.x

- Murray, G., Judd, F., Jackson, H., Fraser, C., Komiti, A., Pattison, P. and ... Robins, G. 2008.

  Big boys don't cry: An investigation of stoicism and its mental health outcomes.

  Personality and Individual Differences, 44, 6, 1369-81.

  doi:10.1016/j.paid.2007.12.005
- Novak, M. and Campbell, L. 2006. *Aging and society: A Canadian perspective*, (5<sup>th</sup> ed.). Toronto, Canada: Nelson.
- OBrien, L., Berry, H. and Hogan, A. 2012. The structure of psychological life satisfaction: insights from farmers and a general community sample in Australia. *BMC Public Health*, **12**, 976-87. doi:10.1186/1471-2458-12-976
- O'Rourke, N., Cappeliez, P. and Claxton, A. 2011. Functions of reminiscence and the psychological well-being of young-old and older adults over time. *Aging and Mental Health*, **15**, 2, 272-81. doi:10.1080/13607861003713281
- Patton, M. 1990. *Qualitative evaluation and research methods* (2<sup>nd</sup> ed.). Thousand Oaks, CA US: Sage Publications, Inc.
- Perkins Taylor, S. 2001. Place identification and positive realities of aging. *Journal of Cross-Cultural Gerontology*, **16**, 1, 5-20. doi:10.1023/A:1010673000367
- Pettigrew, S., Donovan, R. J., Pescud, M., Newton, R. and Boldy, D. 2012. Communicating with older people about positive mental health. *Journal of Public Mental Health*, **11**, 2, 65-76. doi:10.1108/17465721211236372
- Pettigrew, S. and Roberts, M. 2008. Addressing loneliness in later life. *Aging and Mental Health*, **12**, 3, 302-09. doi:10.1080/13607860802121084
- Pierce, J. L., Kostova, T. and Dirks, K. T. 2003. The state of psychological ownership:

  Integrating and extending a century of research. *Review of General Psychology*, **7**, 1, 84-107. doi:10.1037/1089-2680.7.1.84

- Pillemer, K. and Suitor, J. J. 1991. Will I ever escape my child's problems? Effects of adult children's problems on elderly parents. Journal of Marriage and the Family, **53**, 585-94.
- Polain, J., Berry, H. and Hoskin, J. 2011. Rapid change, climate adversity and the next 'big dry': Older farmers' mental health. *The Australian Journal of Rural Health*, **19**, 5, 239-43. doi:10.1111/j.1440-1584.2011.01219.x
- Quine, S., Wells, Y., de Vaus, D. and Kendig, H. 2007. When choice in retirement decisions is missing: Qualitative and quantitative findings of impact on well-being. *Australasian Journal on Ageing*, **26**, 4, 173-79. doi:10.1111/j.1741-6612.2007.00251.x
- Reed, D., Rayens, M., Conley, C., Westneat, S. and Adkins, S. 2012. Farm elders define health as the ability to work. *Workplace Health & Safety*, **60**, 8, 345-51. doi:10.3928/21650799-20120716-49
- Ruini, C., Ottolini, F., Rafanelli, C., Tossani, E., Ryff, C. and Fava, G. 2003. The relationship of psychological well-being to distress and personality. *Psychotherapy and Psychosomatics*, **72**, 5, 268-75.
- Ryan, R. M. and Deci, E. L. 2001. On happiness and human potentials: A review of research on hedonic and eudaimonic well-being. *Annual Review of Psychology*, **52**, 141-66. doi:10.1146/annurev.psych.52.1.141
- Ryff, C. D. 1989. Happiness is everything, or is it? Explorations on the meaning of psychological well-being. *Journal of Personality and Social Psychology*, 57, 6, 1069-81. doi:10.1037/0022-3514.57.6.1069
- Seligman, M. P. 2011. Flourish: A visionary new understanding of happiness and well-being.

  New York, NY US: Free Press.

- Shallcross, A. J., Ford, B. Q., Floerke, V. A. and Mauss, I. B. 2013. 'Getting better with age:

  The relationship between age, acceptance and negative affect': Correction to

  Shallcross *et al.* 2013. *Journal of Personality and Social Psychology,* **105**, 4, 718-19.

  doi:10.1037/a0034225
- Smith, J. A. 2004. Reflecting on the development of interpretative phenomenological analysis and its contribution to qualitative research in psychology. *Qualitative Research in Psychology*, **1**, 39-54.
- Springer, K. W., Pudrovska, T. and Hauser, R. M. 2011. Does psychological well-being change with age? Longitudinal tests of age variations and further exploration of the multidimensionality of Ryff's model of psychological well-being. *Social Science Research*, **40**, 1, 392-98.
- Staniford, A. K., Dollard, M. F. and Guerin, B. 2009. Stress and help-seeking for drought-stricken citrus growers in the Riverland of South Australia. *The Australian Journal of Rural Health*, **17**, 3, 147-54. doi:10.1111/j.1440-1584.2009.01059.x
- Streubert Speziale, H. J. and Carpenter, D. R. 2007. *Qualitative research in nursing :*\*\*Advancing the humanistic imperative (4<sup>th</sup> ed.) Philadelphia: Lippincott Williams & Wilkins.
- Taylor, J., Jones, R., O'Reilly, P., Oldfield, W. and Blackburn, A. 2010. The Station Community Mental Health Centre Inc: Nurturing and empowering. *Rural and Remote Health*, 10, 3, 1411-22.
- Villar, F. 2012. Successful ageing and development: The contribution of generativity in older age. *Ageing and Society*, **32**, 7, 1087-1105. doi:10.1017/S0144686X11000973
- Wells, Y. D. and Kendig, H. L. 1999. Psychological resources and successful retirement.

  \*Australian Psychologist, 34, 2, 111-15. doi:10.1080/00050069908257438

- White, K., Roydhouse, J., D'Abrew, N., Katris, P., O'Connor, M. and Emery, L. 2011. Unmet psychological and practical needs of patients with cancer in rural and remote areas of Western Australia. *Rural and Remote Health*, **11**, 3, 1784-95.
- Williamson, T. 2008. From the 60s to their sixties. Baby boomers challenges and choices for public mental health. *Journal of Public Mental Health*, 7, 1, 4-8.
- World Health Organization. 2005. *Promoting Mental Health: Concepts, emerging evidence*and practice: report of the World Health Organization. Department of Mental Health
  and Substance Abuse in collaboration with the Victorian Health Promotion

  Foundation and the University of Melbourne [eds Helen Herrman, Shekhar Saxena,
  Rob Moodie]. Available online at

  <a href="http://whqlibdoc.who.int/publications/2005/9241562943\_eng.pdf">http://whqlibdoc.who.int/publications/2005/9241562943\_eng.pdf</a> [Accessed 7/9/13]
- World Health Organization. 2011. *Fact file: 10 facts on mental health*. Available online at http://www.who.int/features/factfiles/mental\_health/en/ [Accessed 7/9/13]
- Wythes, A. and Lyons, M. 2006. Leaving the land: an exploratory study of retirement for a small group of Australian men. *Rural and Remote Health*, **6**, 3, 531-44.

## Appendix A Recruitment Notice



## Blokes on the Farm... Your Story.

JOONDALUP CAMPUS

270 Joondalup Drive, Joondalup Western Australia 6027 Telephone 134 328 Facsimile: (08) 9300 1257 CRICOS 00279B

ABN 54 361 485 361

For a group of blokes who contribute so much to our country your voices are mostly unheard on what matters to you. What is life like on the farm – past and present? What do you think about mental health? How do things change as you get older?

If you are over 55 years of age, dependent upon (or retired from) farming and you live in the Great Southern-Wheatbelt area it would be greatly appreciated if you came to Wagin for an interview (30 to 90 mins).

Understanding your experiences, values, needs and concerns will allow greater appreciation of how farming men across the country may be supported.

The focus of this research is your personal story and perspectives.

To express your interest or to find out more about the study and your potential participation, please contact:

Jess McKee (honours student) Edith Cowan University jlmckee@our.ecu.edu.au 045\*\*\*\*\*20

\* If you are not a farmer aged 55 years and over , do you know someone who is?

# Appendix B Brief Recruitment Notice





JOONDALUP CAMPUS

270 Joondalup Drive, Joondalup Western Australia 6027 Telephone 134 328 Facsimile: (08) 9300 1257 CRICOS 00279B

ABN 54 361 485 361

Blokes on the Farm...Your Story.

If you are over 55 years of age, own or operate a farm (or are retired from doing so), and live in the Great Southern-Wheatbelt area, it would be greatly appreciated if you came to Wagin for an interview on one of the days between 26-29 June.

Understanding your experiences and perspectives will allow greater appreciation of how farming men across the country may be supported.

To express your interest or to find out more about the study and your potential participation, please contact:

> Jess McKee (honours student) Edith Cowan University 045\*\*\*\*\*20 jlmckee@our.ecu.edu.au

\* If you are not a farmer aged 55 years and over,

do you know someone who is?\*

# Appendix C Information Letter

#### **Information Letter:**

#### Exploring wellbeing in older male farmers in Western Australia



JOONDALUP CAMPUS

270 Joondalup Drive, Joondalup Western Australia 6027 Telephone 134 328 Facsimile: (08) 9300 1257 CRICOS 00279B

ABN 54 361 485 361

Dear Farmers,

Thank you for your interest in my research into wellbeing in older farming men. This letter is designed to give you information on the study, your participation and how I will be collecting data. I am interested in your experiences, feelings and thoughts about life on the farm.

The study forms part of the requirements toward my honours year in psychology at Edith Cowan University. It aims to improve our understanding of wellbeing in older male farmers. Knowledge on this issue is important to older adults in general, and may inform better mental health policies for farmers in the future. This study has approval from the School of Psychology and Social Science Ethics Sub-Committee at the university.

To participate in the study, you should be over the age of 55, and dependent on (or retired from) farming in the Great Southern-Wheatbelt agricultural region of WA. The interviews will take place at the Wagin Community Resource Centre (CRC) between Wednesday 26<sup>th</sup> and Saturday 29<sup>th</sup> of June. Interviews are expected to last up to 90 minutes. They will be recorded on an audio device, and transcribed verbatim at a later date. No identifying information will be included in the transcripts or the study write-up. All documents will be coded so as to preserve your privacy and confidentiality. If you would like to obtain a copy of the study's results please let me know at a later date.

I am aware that the topic of mental health is a sensitive one. Should you wish not to answer particular questions, or to withdraw your participation, you may do so at anytime without any penalty. You are also welcome to contact the honours co-ordinator, who is an independent contact, not involved in the study (details below) to discuss any difficulties or questions you may have regarding the process. If you feel any distress

following the interview and would like to talk to someone for support, I would recommend either of the following two phone-lines:

Lifeline: 13 11 14 (24 hours, 7 days)

Rurallink WA: 1800 552 002 (4.30pm – 8.30am Mon – Fri; 24 hrs Sat/Sun)

Please do not hesitate to contact me or my supervisor if any aspects of the research process are not clear to you, or even if you would just like to find out a bit more. If you would like to participate in an interview, please contact me to arrange a suitable date and time.

Yours sincerely,

Jessica McKee Primary Researcher M. 045\* \*\*\* \*20

E. <u>ilmckee@our.ecu.edu.au</u>

Dr. Eyal Gringart Research Supervisor P. 6304 5631

E. e.gringart@ecu.edu.au

\* If you have any concerns about the project or would like to talk to an independent person, you may contact the Honours in Psychology Coordinator at Edith Cowan University:

Dr Bronwyn Harman
P. 6304 5021
E. b.harman@ecu.edu.au
School of Psychology and Social Science

C/O: Building 30, Room 30.214C Edith Cowan University 270 Joondalup Drive, Joondalup, WA, 6027 Appendix D

Consent Form

## Exploring wellbeing in older male farmers in Western Australia

# EDITH COWAN

JOONDALUP CAMPUS 270 Joondalup Drive, Joondalup

Western Australia 6027 Telephone 134 328 Facsimile: (08) 9300 1257

**CRICOS 00279B** 

ABN 54 361 485 361

#### Consent Form

Dear

Please sign this form and hand it back to me (the researcher and interviewer) if you have read and understood the information letter on the previous page and if you agree to participate in this study.

Yours sincerely,

Jessica McKee primary researcher M. 045\* \*\*\* \*20

E. <u>ilmckee@our.ecu.edu.au</u>

Dr. Eyal Gringart Research Supervisor P. 6304 5631

E. e.gringart@ecu.edu.au

If you have any concerns about the project, please don't hesitate to contact me or my supervisor (details above).

If you would like to talk to an independent person, you may contact the Honours Co-ordinator at Edith Cowan University:

Dr Bronwyn Harman
P. 6304 5021
E. b.harman@ecu.edu.au
School of Psychology and Social Science
Edith Cowan University

I, g	ive my informed consent to
participate in an interview of up to 90 minu	tes, and thereby contribute to
knowledge in the field of farming, wellbeing	g and mental health service
provision. Any and all questions I have had	d have been answered to my
satisfaction. I understand that the results o	f the study may be published and
that I will not be identifiable. I understand t	hat I can withdraw this consent at
any time and at any stage in the research	process without disadvantage or
penalty.	

Signed: Date:

# Appendix E List of Support Services

## **Support Services**

Counselling / General Support

**Immediate Assistance** 

**Men's Sheds** 

**Community Groups** 

Darkan / Dumbleyung / Kattanning / Kojonup / Narrogin + many more

Ph. 0414 950 902

E. admin@wamsa.org.au

Crisis Care WA

24 hours

Lifeline

24 hours

**Ph.** 13 11 14

www.lifeline.org.au

Freecall (STD). 1800 199 008

**TTY.** 08 9325 1232

**Ph**. 08 9223 1111

Southern AgCare

Counselling Service (brochure available)

Margaret Cole: 0427 441 459 Ellie Cameron: 0488 548 588

**Lyn Davey** *Private Psychologist* 

**Ph.** 0427 195 250 **or** 0428 192 155

**Rural Link WA** 

After hours (Mon – Fri) 24 hours (weekends)

**Ph.** 1800 552 002

**Edith Cowan University Clinic, Perth** 

Counselling Service (brochure available)

**Ph**. 08 9301 0011

Mental Health Emergency Response Line

Ph. 1300 555 788 Rural. 1800 676 822

**Sonya Harcourt-Smith** 

Rural Financial Counsellor

**Ph.** 0427 986 282

Appendix F
Interview Protocol

#### **Evolving Interview Protocol**

#### **Research Questions:**

- 1. What is the subjective lived experience of wellbeing in older male farmers in the GSW?
- 2. What are the perspectives and/or subjective experiences relating to mental health service provision of older male farmers in the GSW?

#### Establish rapport; relaxed form of interviewing; background information

- Can you start by telling me a bit about your background in farming, and your history in the area?

*Prompt for*: still farming or retired / type of farming / farming and family history / age / children / marital status / health / other interests and pursuits

#### Elicit wellbeing themes

Note and reflect on topics that relate to wellbeing:

- How important would you say this was / is to you in your life?
- Where do you see yourself going with the farming side of things in the future?

Follow digressions until topic is saturated; move on to wellbeing:

- If I say the word 'wellbeing', what does that mean to you?
- What is important for you to have wellbeing?

*Probe for*: feelings / thoughts / activities / people / career / the land / past, present, future Follow digressions; allow the move toward mental health services:

#### Elicit mental health service provision themes

Continue on from wellbeing:

- What would it mean if you weren't feeling wellbeing?
- Can you share some of the ways you try to feel better?

Follow digressions until topic is saturated; move on to mental health services:

- If I say the word 'mental health services', what does that mean to you?

#### Interview wrap up

Thank participants; ask if they would be able to check a draft version of my data analysis; remind them to contact me if any questions come up.

### Guidelines for Contributions by Authors:

For Research Report Only

(Ageing and Society)

#### **Ageing & Society**

#### **Submission**

Ageing and Society is an interdisciplinary and international journal devoted to the understanding of human ageing and the circumstances of older people in their social and cultural contexts. We invite original contributions that fall within this broad remit and which have empirical, theoretical, methodological or policy relevance. All submissions, regardless of category, are subject to blind peer-review. Authors are reminded of the requirement to avoid ageist and other inappropriate language and to avoid the stereotypical representation of individuals or groups.

#### **Article categories:**

#### Research articles

Research articles must contain between 3,000 and 9,000 words, excluding the abstract and references. Most papers usually have the following sections in sequence: Title page, Abstract (200-300 words), Keywords (three to eight), Main text, Statement of ethical approval as appropriate, Statement of funding, Declaration of contribution of authors, Statement of conflict of interest, Acknowledgements, Notes, References, Correspondence address for corresponding author. However authors have the flexibility to organise the main text of article into the format that best suits the topic under consideration.

#### **Submission requirements**

Submission of the article to Ageing & Society is taken to imply that it has not been published elsewhere nor is it being considered for publication elsewhere. Authors will be required to confirm on submission of their article that the manuscript has been submitted solely to this journal and is not published, in press, or submitted elsewhere. Where the submitted manuscript is based on a working paper (or similar draft document published online), the working paper should be acknowledged and the author should include a statement with the submitted manuscript explaining how it differs from the working paper. Articles which are identical to a working paper or similar draft document published online will not be accepted for publication in Ageing & Society.

Papers with more than one author must designate a corresponding author. The corresponding author should be the person with full responsibility for the work and/or the conduct of the study, had access to the data, and controlled the decision to publish. The corresponding author must confirm that co-authors have read the paper and are aware of its submission. Full contact details for all co-authors should be submitted via Manuscript Central.

All named authors for an article must have made a substantial contribution to: (a) the conception and design, or analysis and interpretation of data; (b) the drafting of the article or revising it critically for important intellectual content and (c) approval of the version to be published. All these conditions must all be met. Participation solely in the acquisition of funding or the collection of data does not, of itself, justify authorship

The corresponding author should prepare (a) a complete text and (b) complete text minus the title page, acknowledgements, and any running headers of author names, to allow blinded review. References to previous papers of the authors must not be blinded, neither in the text nor in the list of references.

Where the paper reports original research, confirmation must be given that ethical guidelines have been met, including adherence to the legal requirements of the study country. For empirical work conducted with human subjects authors must provide evidence that the study was subject to the appropriate level of ethical review (e.g. university, hospital etc.) or provide a statement indicating that it was not required. Authors must state the full name of the body providing the favourable ethical review and reference number as appropriate.

A declaration of sources of funding must be provided if appropriate. Authors must state the full official name of the funding body and grant numbers specified. Authors must specify what role, if any, their financial sponsors played in the design, execution, analysis and interpretation of data, or writing of the study. If they played no role this should be stated. Authors are requested to bear in mind the multi-disciplinary and international nature of the readership when writing their contribution. Care must be taken to draw out the implications of the analysis for readers in other fields, other countries, and other disciplines. Papers that report empirical findings must detail the research methodology.

The stereotypical presentation of individuals or social groupings, including the use of ageist language, must be avoided.

Papers are peer-reviewed. Authors may be asked to submit a revised version of the original paper. In any revised submission, we prefer you to indicate these revisions using track changes where appropriate. An accompanying letter from the corresponding author should outline your changes, and comments on advice that you have chosen not to accept. The corresponding author should confirm that co-authors have agreed to any changes made.

Contributors of articles or reviews accepted for publication will be asked to assign copyright, on certain conditions, to Cambridge University Press.

#### Preparation of manuscripts

All contributions (articles, reviews and all types of review articles) should be typed double-spaced with at least one-inch or two-centimetre margins throughout (including notes and the list of references).

Most research articles usually have the following sections in sequence: Title page, Abstract (200-300 words), Keywords (three to eight), Main text, Statement of ethical approval as appropriate, Statement of funding, Declaration of contribution of authors, Statement of conflict of interest, Acknowledgements, Notes, References, Correspondence address for corresponding author.

The title page should give the title of the article and the author(s)' names, affiliations and postal and email addresses. When composing the title of your article, please give consideration to how the title would be shortened to appear as a running head in final version of the Journal.

The tables and figures should be presented one to a page in sequence at the end of the paper. In particular, please note the following:

Use the British variants of English-language spelling, so 'ageing', not 'aging'.

#### First level headers are in bold, sentence case and left justified

Second level headers are in italic (not bold), sentence case and left justified

Do not number paragraphs or sections. Avoid very short (particularly one sentence)

paragraphs.

Do not use **bold text** in the text at all. For emphasis, use italic.

In the main text, the numbers one to ten should be written as words, but for higher numbers the numerals (e.g. 11, 23, 364) should be used.

All acronyms must be expanded on first use, even EU, USA, UK or UN, for those which are commonplace in one country are not in others.

Do not use footnotes. Endnotes are permitted for technical and information details (including arrays of test statistics) that distract from the main argument. Endnote superscripts should be placed outside, not inside a punctuation mark (so.3 not4.).

Write per cent (not %) except in illustrative brackets.

#### **Citation of references**

Contributors may follow either the standard conventions: (a) in-text citation of sources (author/date system); or (b) citations in notes.

(a) *In-text citation*. Give author's surname, date of publication and page references (if any) in parentheses in the body of the text, e.g. (Cole 1992: 251). For references with one to three authors, all authors should be named (Black, Green and Brown 2003). For references with four or more authors, the following form is required: (Brown *et al.* 2003). Note that all authors must be named in the list of references, and *et al.* is not permitted in the list. A complete list of references cited, arranged alphabetically by authors' surname, should be typed double-spaced at the end of the article in the form:

Cole, T. 1992. *The Journey of Life: A Cultural History of Aging in America*. Cambridge University Press, Cambridge.

Elder, G.H. and Clipp, E.C. 1988. Wartime losses and social bonding: influences across 40 years in men's lives. *Psychiatry*, **51**, 1, 177-98.

Ruth, J.-E. and Oberg, P. 1996. Ways of life: old age in life history perspective. In Birren, J.E., Kenyon, G., Ruth, J.-E., Schroots, J.F.F. and Svensson, T.(eds), *Aging and Biography: Explorations in Adult Development*.. Springer, New York, 167-86.

For both styles of reference lists, please particularly note the following:

Authors are requested to minimise the citation of unpublished working and conference papers (because they are difficult for readers to acquire). Where they are cited, complete details of the title of the conference, the convening organisation, the location and the date of the presentation must be given. Papers that have been submitted to journals but on which no decision has been heard must not be cited.

Titles of Books and Journals are in Title Case and Italic.

Titles of papers, articles and book chapters are in sentence case and not italicised.

WELLBEING IN OLDER MALE FARMERS

115

Please note carefully that part or issue numbers should be given for journal paper citations,

that page ranges for book chapters should always be given and should be condensed, so 335-

64 not 335-364, and S221-9 not S221-229.

Please use (eds) and (ed.) where required (no capitals, full stop after truncated ed. but not

compressed eds).

Citation of Internet pages or publications that are available online

Give authors, date, title, publisher (or name of host website) as for a printed publication.

Then follow with ... Available online at ... full Internet address [Accessed date].

Tables and figures

There should never be more than ten tables and figures in aggregate, and only in exceptional

circumstances more than eight. Please do not use Boxes or Appendices. Present all

illustrative material as tables or figures. Please indicate in the text where approximately the

Table and Figures should appear using the device < Insert Table 1 about here > on its own

line. For figures generated by Excel, please send the original file (rather than a 'picture'

version) so that the figures can be copy-edited.

Tables and figures should be clearly laid out on separate pages, numbered consecutively, and

designed to fit a printed page of 228 x 152 mm (actual text area 184 x 114 mm). Titles should

be typed above the body of the table, with an initial capital only for the first word and proper

names and italicised or underlined (for italics). Vertical lines should not be used and

horizontal lines should be used only at the top and bottom of the table and below column

headings. Authors are asked to give particular attention to the title and to column and row

labels (they are often poorly selected, incomprehensible or inadequate). All multiple word

labels should be in sentence case. Short titles that concentrate on the subject of the table are

recommended. Technical or methodological details (such as sample size or type of statistic)

should be described in the labels or in table notes. Spurious accuracy should be avoided: most

statistics justify or require only one decimal place.

Figures should also be provided on separate pages and numbered consecutively. For each

figure, the caption should be below and in sentence case. Separate lists of captions are not

required.

Last Updated: 29/10/2012